

Report Of

COOPERATIVE HOP BREEDING PROJECT

Division of Drug and Related Plants

Bureau of Plant Industry

United States Department of Agriculture

and

Oregon Experiment Station

Corvellis, Oregon

January 1, 1936 to December 31, 1936

Эy

R. E. Fore, Agent

Division of Drug and Related Plants

Bureau of Plant Industry

United States Department of Agriculture

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page

.

	*
List of tables	
List of figures	
Introduction	1
General review of year	1
Reather data	4
Varietal yields	11
Mildew notes	19
Seedling data	21
Controlled pollination	28
Foreign variaties picked for analysis	38
Follen shedding period of males	38
Variety trial plot on the Horst Ranch	43
Chemical analysis	51
Analysis of seedling hops	52
Analysis of foreign varieties	60
Pertilisers and their relation to quality	63
Stage of maturity test	71
Illustrations	76

LIST OF TABLES

Tab]	le Ro.	Page
1.	Weather Data.	5
2.	Late Cluster yields.	12
3.	Early Cluster yields.	14
4.	Fuggles yields.	16
5.	Summary of varietal yields.	18
6.	Downy mildew data.	20
7.	Naturity notes on seedlings picked in 1986.	22
8.	Other data on socdlings picked in 1936.	25
8.	Successful crosses involving foreign variaties.	30
10.	Unsuccessful process involving foreign varieties.	31
11.	Successful crosses between common variaties and seedlings.	34
12.	Unsuccessful crosses between common variaties and seedlings.	35
13.	Common variety checks producing seed.	87
14.	Foreign variety checks producing seed.	37
15.	Eaturity notes on foreign varieties.	30
16.	Other data on foreign varieties.	40
17.	Follen shedding period of males used in prosses.	42
18.	Mildew notes on foreign variety plot, Borst Yard, June 8.	45
19.	General notes on foreign varieties, Horst Yard, June 8.	47
20.	Consral notes on foreign variaties, Borst Yard, July 13.	48
21.	General notes on foreign variaties, Morat Yard, August 21.	49
22.	Mildew infootion on foreign varieties at two locations.	80

LIST OF FIOURES

Ro.		Page
1.	Flanting plan of the variety block, Horst Yard.	44
2.	A row of Late Clusters.	76
3.	A row of Sarly Clusters.	77
4.	A row of Puggles.	78
5.	A plant of the Early Green variety.	79
6.	A plant of the Navarian variety.	80
7.	Plant 8-10. An Early Cluster seedling.	81
8.	Flant 83-12. A Late Cluster seedling.	82
9.	llant 32-10. A California Cluster seedling.	83
10.	Flant 70-13. An Early Cluster seedling.	84
11.	Flant 42-6. A Fuggles seedling.	85
12.	Flant 49-28. A Fuggles avedling.	86
18.	Flant 52-13. An abacrmal seedling.	87

Introduction

The following report is submitted for the calendar year 1938 and is a summary of the year's investigations in hop breeding being carried on cooperatively between the United States Department of Agriculture, Bureau of Plant Industry, Division of Drug and Related Plants, and the Farm Crops Department of Oregon State College. The writer is continuing the investigations started by Drs. E. N. Bressman and D. C. Smith, former Agents of the Division of Drug and Related Plants.

The heavy loss to the 1936 hop crop caused by downy mildew further emphasized the need for the development of resistant varieties. Downy mildew was present in the three hop growing states of the Pacific Coast and caused considerable damage in all affected areas. Oregon was particularly hard hit, the state average yield of dry hops per acre being reduced to 435 pounds as compared to the normal state average of about 1050 pounds.

General Review of Year

The investigations on hop breeding were carried on under the direction of Dr. D. C. Smith until May 11, 1936, at which date the writer took charge. Under Dr. Smith's direction considerable hybrid seed was planted in the greenhouse, the experimental yard was replanted from the mursery and some plants were transferred from the greenhouse to the nursery. Much of the spring work in the experimental yard such as plowing, hoeing and stringing was taken care of. When the writer arrived in May the vines were being trained on the string for the first time.

During May, training in the experimental yard was completed. About 500 seedlings were transferred from the greenhouse to the nursery. Several light rains during the month hastened the development and spread of downy mildew and infection became quite general in the experimental yard. A shipment of hop roots was received from Mr. V. E. Kovaleminh, Director of Station, Scientific Research Station of Hop Growing, Box No. 10, Zhitomir, U.S.S.R. These roots arrived in good shape and were set out in the nursery. The majority of these survived and produced a fine growth during the summer.

Hybridization work in the experimental yard was started in June and completed during July. Parchment bags were used to protect the flowers from wind-blown pollen. Some of the bagged flowers were killed by the hot weather, but a fair percentage of them survived and set seed. The parchment bags seem to be better than glassine but are not entirely satisfactory. The bags prevent circulation of air and the temperature becomes much higher under them. A fine mesh cloth bag might be better for this purpose.

Mildew notes were taken on all plants in the experimental yard at three different dates. Infestation seemed to be fairly general over the yard but more damage occurred near the west side of the yard, which is near a small patch of woods and through the lower parts of the yard. This was probably due to the higher humidity in these areas.

During August, detailed plant notes were taken on all seedling and hybrid plants in the experimental yard. About one-third of these plants were discarded as undesirable types. Some were discarded because of disease susceptibility and others because of poor agronomic characters.

The period from August 12 to 14 was spent in company with Mr. Hoerner on a trip to the hop growing area near Yakima, Washington. At this time, many yards were heavily infested with the red spider mite. Many growers were spraying but most sprays were not effective. Some growers were using an oil spray which seemed to be keeping the spider partially under control, but was not entirely satisfactory.

Ž

From August 18 to 20 a trip was taken to Puyallup, Washington, in company with Mr. Heerner. Conferences were held with Mr. A. F. Richardson, Gounty Agent of Puyallup County, Mr. G. A. Huber, Plant Pathologist at the Western Washington Experiment Station, and with several hop growers in the locality. Nearly all growers in this section are using the Fuggles variety of hops because of its mildow-resistance. The yards in this area were formerly planted mostly to Late Clusters, but during recent years, downy mildew has become a limiting factor with this variety. Only two Late Cluster yards were seen in the area and both were occupietely destroyed by downy mildow.

During the last week in August the variety plots of Fuggles and Early Clusters were harvested. Early Clusters yields were reduced by approximately two-thirds because of the heavy infestation of downy mildew. Fuggles yields were also depressed somewhat but not to such a great extent.

Mr. A. F. Sievers, Senior Biochemist, Division of Drug and Related Plants, visited Corvallis from August 8 to 10.

Mr. Frank Eabak, Associate Biochemist, Division of Drug and Related Plants visited Corvallis from August 30 to September 1.

During the early part of September the variety plots of Late Clusters and Red Vines were harvested. ^Hoth of these varieties gave fairly good yields in spite of the heavy infestation of downy mildew. The Late Clusters appeared to be badly damaged by mildew early in the season but made a vigorous late growth after the mildew had been checked by dry weather and consequently produced a fair yield. The Red Vine variety seems to have considerable resistance to mildew and was not seriously damaged at any stage of development.

Plants of the foreign varieties being grown in the yard were harvested and samples saved for chemical analysis. The majority of these foreign

\$

varieties are not very desirable when considered on the basis of their agronomic characters as a whole but several of them have some individual characters which are desirable. Therefore, they are being used as breeding stock.

The more promising seedlings in the yard were harvested, yields determined, and samples saved for chemical analysis.

All hybrid seed produced by artificial pollination was harvested and threshed. Seed of several varieties produced by natural cross pollination was also saved. This seed was stored in a cold chamber to break dermancy and was planted in the greenhouse later.

About one-third of the poorer seedling plants in the experimental yard were discarded and will be replaced by seedlings from the nursery.

A cover erop of crimson clover was seeded in the hop yard on October 8. Due to the extremely dry fall, the seed did not germinate until the latter part of November. A hard freeze shortly after the seed germinated killed nearly all of the young plants.

Weather Data

Weather data for the calendar year 1936 are given in Table 1. These data are included because of the close correlation between humidity and mildew infection during the growing season. The frequent light showers during May and June were responsible for the heavy mildew infestation during those months. This is due to the fact that the mildew spores gain entrance to the plant by swimming through free moisture on the leaf surface to the stomata. They are unable to gain entrance unless there is free moisture on the surface of the leaf. During the latter part of June, the spread of mildew was checked by the dry weather. Because of the dry fall there was practically no come infection of mildew.

Table 1. 1986 Neather Data, Corvallis, Oregon

Furnished by Soils Department Oregon State Agricultural Experiment Station

January					Pebruary						
	: Temperature :					I Tempe	rature i				
1	Maximus	Minimum:	Precipitation	\$;Maximum	1.Minimum 1	Procipitati	lon		
Date	(07.) 1	(0F.) 1	in inches	1	Date	11 (°F.)	1 (OF.) 1	in inches			
				#							
1	51	46	.30	1	1	41	25	-			
2	54	46	1.15	1	2	39	21	• '			
3	47	35	.23	\$	3	41	25	•07			
4	58	46	1.02	\$	4	44	35	.41			
5	48	37	.11	\$	5	43	83	•07			
6	48	41	, 51	\$	6	46	35	.89			
7	46	40	.31	1	7	45	34	-			
8	50	45	.21	\$	8	38	19	· •			
9	51	45	• 36	\$	9	45	28	-			
10	53	45	1.19	\$	10	41	25	***			
11	58	40	1,25	\$	11	41	32	.20			
12	47	39	2,55	ŧ	12	53	54	.10			
15	47	43	.44	\$	13	48	32				
14	53	42	.37	8	14	41	24	**			
15	48	41	.11	1	15	35	21	*			
16	47	38	.42	1	16	36	22				
17	4?	33	.13	ž	17	34	22	•02			
18	44	56	.13	2	18	35	23	*			
19	51	44	•03	\$	19	36	29	.24			
20	56	41	-	\$	20	41	32	.24			
21	56	35		\$	21	68	37	1.36			
22	48	35	**	\$	22	53	43	•89			
23	48	38	-	\$	23	45	33	.20			
24	52	39	-	\$	24	44	32	.15			
25	50	32	-	1	25	49	33	.48			
26	46	34	-	\$	26	49	64	.17			
27	56	33		\$	27	51	45	.16			
28	51	37	*	1	28	59	44	.22			
29	46	25	*	1	29	63	40	***			
30	47	24	-	\$							
31	48	25	-	ĩ							
m •	1. 173anna - 1 1	the dat and	10 00 tonton	#	()		an Balan de Same				
1064.	. rrecipi	Jan A	AVAGA LHONSE	1	100	al strol	pronuiton ·	- 0.00 1ROM 	「豊		
ALGIN Tomo	sau lando	Jan MA	- 49" F.	-	1128 T	nest vern	ive fore 21 Bale D	- 100 0			
	an ramb.		- 59 12 - 2 \$	¥ ž	1.OW	aer test	# 190 4 0	- 79. 3.			

ngenite talen star den et		March		s April					
1	Temperat	ture i		1 1	Tempera	ture :			
	Maximum	Minimum: F	'recipitation	: :]	aximum:	dinimm:	Precipitation		
Date:	(OF.) 1	(°F.) :	in inches	, Date:	(°F.) :	(°F.) 1	in inches		
1	66	47		: : 1	44	30			
ē	64	45	**	1 2	54	29	-04		
ŝ	60	43	*	1 8	49	37	.57		
4	58	33		. 4	52	38			
5	54	32	-	: 5	57	33			
6	57	32		1 6	62	34			
7	58	36		: 7	62	41	.02		
8	57	46	•06	. 8	62	35			
9	55	35	.03	1 9	67	40			
10	55	31	-	. 10	76	50	-		
11	59	40		: 11	76	48			
12	59	44	.12	12	81	47	-		
15	52	87	.18	: 13	76	43	-		
14	49	35	.10	: 14	76	45	-		
16	55	35	.08	: 15	72	45	-		
16	67	35	*	; 16	74	44	93		
17	60	41	-	: 17	77	52	-		
18	60	\$3		: 18	64	49	*		
19	67	36	*	: 19	71	44			
20	67	37	•	: 20	71	44			
21	52	37	•03	: 21	70	50	-		
22	46	35	•05	: 22	62	50	.11		
23	45	35	.06	: 23	67	51	.04		
24	47	35	•05	: 24	63	51	.48		
25	50	55	*	: 25	70	45			
26	51	38	•02	1 26	65	45	-		
27	47	43	.96	: 27	60	49	•04		
28	45	34	.17	: 28	64	48	.14		
29	44	51	\$04	: 29	67	45	•04		
30	46	25	**	: 30	65	50	-		
51	46	51	*	1					
Total	Preatot	tetion -	1.97 inches	i Total	Presipi	tation -	1.43 inches		
Higha	st Temp.	Mar. 16	- 67º F.	1 Hiche	st Tomp.	April 1	2. 810 7.		
Lowe	t Iem	Mar. 20	- 250 P.	I Lowes	t Temo.	April 2	290 F		
			· ••••	1			and and the set		

May				June				
1	Temper	ature :		1	i Temperature i			
	aximum:	Vinimm: F	recipitation	• •]	hximm:	Minimum	Precipitation	
Dates	(or.) :	(OF.) 1	in inches	Date:	(°F.) 1	(°F.) :	in inches	
				1			·····	
1	70	43	•03	1	69	51	•06	
2	70	51	.03	: 2	62	52	.12	
3	71	54	.15	1 3	65	53	•05	
4	62	49	•51	: 4	72	53	•02	
5	57	38	•59	15	77	54	**	
6	64	42	.10	1 6	69	55	.15	
7	68	57		1 7	64	52	•05	
8	77	43	•	: 8	69	55	.03	
9	80	48		: 9	79	50		
10	86	52	**	1 10	77	54	•	
11	82	55		: 11	81	55	***	
12	84	51	-	12	84	61		
13	80	52	.05	: 13	83	60		
14	71	54	.69	14	77	59	.55	
15	64	54	.19	: 15	71	59	.27	
16	66	49	.03	: 16	72	56	.10	
17	70	46	**	: 17	69	51	.16	
18	66	47		1 18	75	47	.01	
19	56	45	.28	: 19	79	4 9		
20	54	48	.36	20	77	60	•	
21	62	50	.06	: 21	89	51	**	
22	70	51		: 22	86	59		
28	78	52		1 25	75	52		
24	83	54		1 24	80	55		
25	89	53	-	: 25	74	47		
26	88	57	-	: 26	76	47		
27	74	49		. 27	70	55	.18	
2	66	50	-03	1 28	76	44	*	
29	63	50	.12	: 29	81	56	-	
80	65	50	.21	1 80	77	54		
31	70	50	*	:				
Total Precipitation - 3.41 inches Highest Temp. May 25 - 89° F. Lowest Temp. May 7 - 37° F.			: : Total : Highe : Lowes	Precipi st Temp. t Temp.	itation - June 21 June 28	1.70 inches - 89° F. - 44° F.		

July t August						August				
1	Tempe re	ture :		1	1 Temperature 1					
Manimum, Minimum, Precipitation				ŧ	: : Maximum; Minimum; Precipitation					tion
Dates	(°P.) :	(°F.) 1	in inches	t	Dates	(OF.) ;	(°F.)	<u>, in</u>	inch	05
				1	-					
1	8 6	51	*	1	1	88	52		*	
2	8 2	57			2	82	54			
3	74	57	.05	\$	3	86	55		**	
4	71	59	-	\$	4	92	56		-	
5	78	56	*	1	5	86	58			
6	79	54		\$	6	80	54		-	
7	76	51	•	*	7	86	53		**	
8	72	56	-444	1	8	86	51		**	
9	73	59	•08	\$	9	86	53		**	
10	71	57	•07	\$	10	80	56		-	
11	79	53	.12	\$	11	85	56			
12	76	52	40	ţ	12	87	55			
13	77	57		8	13	81	59		-	
14	75	57			14	79	55		-	
15	81	53	*		15	79	52		-	
16	79	51		\$	16	78	52			
17	80	58	*	8	17	81	51		-	
18	86	51	-	\$	18	75	55		-	
19	91	56	*	\$	19	85	52			
20	91	56		\$	20	86	57		-	
21	86	65	*		21	85	57		-	
22	83	52	*	1	22	72	57		-	
25	78	53			23	74	55		T	
24	76	50	*		24	74	51			
25	81	54		1	25	78	50		-	
26	86	53			26	79	50		-	
27	85	54	-	\$	27	9 8	53		-	
28	87	54	•		28	91	53			
29	86	56			29	78	59			
30	85	65			30	81	52		•	
31	82	53	*	\$	31	85	48		-	
Total	Precipi	tation -	.52 inches	1 1	: : Total Precipitation - T.					
Highe	st Ienp-	July 19	- 91º F.	1	Highe	st Temp.	August	: 27 •	- 930	P •
Lows	t Temp.	July 24	- 500 P.	*	Lowes	t Temp.	August	51 -	- 480	F.

	Se	tember		October					
: Temperature :					1 Temperature 1				
3	Maximum:	Alnimum, P	recipitation	: :	Maximum	Minimume)	Precipitation		
Date:	(OF.) 1	(OF.) ;	in inches	: Date:	(°F.) 1	(°F.) :	in inches		
				1					
1	78	59	.11	: 1	72	41	•		
2	70	57	•02	: 2	71	42			
5	78	56	T	: 8	70	54			
4	82	53	T	: 4	66	55	.16		
5	76	54	**	1 5	68	49	T		
6	82	5 2		: 6	81	49	T		
7	81	57	+	: 7	85	45	a and a second sec		
8	80	48		: 8	85	46			
9	78	46	*	1 9	90	48	•		
10	72	42		: 10	89	47			
11	75	41		: 11	90	48	-		
12	74	49	.35	: 12	78	47	**		
13	64	39	.23	: 13	77	49	👄		
14	64	43	.18	1 14	71	50	-		
15	65	39	**	: 15	71	48	•		
16	75	41		: 16	82	51,			
17	80	44		1 17	83	49	**		
18	80	50		: 18	80	48	*		
19	83	53	-	: 19	66	43			
20	85	51	-	: 20	63	39	-		
21	88	50	-	: 21	63	36			
22	79	51		: 22	66	37			
23	79	54	*	: 25	70	36	-		
24	85	50	-	: 24	66	35	-		
25	76	43	***	: 25	67	42			
26	84	55	*	: 26	67	37	**		
27	88	54		: 27	68	40	-		
28	89	46		1 28	65	34	-		
29	72	41	-	: 29	58	29			
50	62	46	-	: 30	60	41	-		
				: 51	57	41			
Total Precipitation89 inches : Total Precipitati Highest Temp. Sept. 28 - 890 F. : Highest Temp. Oct Lowest Temp. Sept. 13 - 390 F. : Lowest Temp. Oct						tation - October October	.16 inches 9 - 90 ⁰ F. 29 - 29 ⁹ F.		

	N	ovenber		t	December				
: Temperature :					: Temperature :				
Maximum: Minimum: Procipitation						aximum	Minimu	Precipitation	
Date:	(op.):	(op.) 1	in inches		Date:	(OF.) 1	(OF.) :	in inches	
1	67	\$2	-	1	1	A9	90	Ŷ	
2	51	22	-	*	2	AR		* m	
ŝ	64	\$2	-	*	5	<u>AA</u>	80	.18	
Ă	61	<u>4</u> 7	-	*	Ă	44 42	500 1912	.08	
5	55	88	-	*	ŝ	5A	43	.19	
6	53	44	.18	*	ă	53	40	-AA	
7	58	28			7	54	48	.27	
â	B7	28			Å	51	A1	.2%	
9	56	28		Ē	9	52	42	Ŷ	
10	50	27	498	÷	10	47	36	*	
11	50	25			11	42	35		
12	58	23			12	46	54	-	
18	57	22	*	-	13	52	40	-04	
14	52	28		1	14	52	42	ir.	
16	62	45	-	2	15	50	42	r	
16	60	38	.05	÷	16	50	38	a08	
17	58	43	-04		17	47	42	-57	
18	56	46	.01	1	18	57	44	T	
19	50	42	-01	ź	19	56	37	-08	
20	56	44	*	1	20	56	39	T	
21	52	40		1	21	52	48	.65	
22	56	81	*	\$	22	56	50	.06	
23	64	34	-	1	28	55	42	1.21	
24	67	54	-		24	50	40	. 54	
25	62	32	-		28	46	32	-02	
26	58	26		\$	26	45	38	. 59	
27	58	23	*	\$	27	40	54	.28	
28	42	20	*	2	28	40	32	T	
29	47	82		\$	29	40	30		
30	42	28	-	1	30	40	33	• 30	
				1	31	41	26	**	
				\$					
Total	Precipit	ation -	.24 inches	\$	Total Precipitation - 5,82 inches				
Higher	st Temp.	Novembe	r 24 - 67° F.	#	Fighee	rt Temp.	Decembe	r 18 - 570 F.	
Lowest	: Temp. 1	lovember	28 - 20° F.	ŧ	Lowest	: Temp.	December	31 - 26° F.	
	na chuintin in cuir cùr ch			1	tingen			and defen when and the second statements and the second statements and the second statements and the second sta	

Varietal Yields

In Tables 2, 3 and 4 the yields of each plant of Late Clusters, Early Clusters, and Fuggles in the variety block are given. Individual plants varied considerably in yield. These variations are probably due to several causes, some of which were soil variations, mildew infection, and age of the plants. Several of the very low yielding plants were ones that had been replanted in the spring of 1936.

In Table 5 the average yields of the four varieties, Late Clusters, Early Clusters, Fuggles, and Red Vines are given. The low average yield of Early Clusters was due to injury by mildew. The yield in Fuggles was reduced somewhat by mildew but its comparatively low yield was largely due to the low yielding ability of the variety under the conditions of this experiment. For best results, the Fuggles variety requires a very rich soil and considerable moisture. In the experimental yard, moisture is probably a limiting factor in this variety.

Yields in Pounds

Late Clusters

Plant : weight per : Dry weight: Plant	: weight per : Dry weight
Number : plant : per plant :: Number	: plant : per plant
1-14 12,5 5,36 : 10-14	15.2 4.10
15 10.4 2.80 i 15	11.7 5.15
16 9.8 2.64 : 16	10.5 2.80
17 5.9 1.59 1 17	12.5 3.36
18 9.6 2.58 1 18	11.2 3.01
19 10.4 2.80 t 19	5.5 1.48
20 12.8 3.44 1 20	
21 - : 21	13.2 3.55
22 9.7 2.61 : 22	5.9 1.59
25 3.4 .91 : 25	11.8 3.17
24 4.2 1.13 : 24	-
25 1.4 .38 : 25	11.4 3.06
26	
27 - + 27	13.7 3.68
28 1 . 2 .32 : 28	11.8 3.17
\$	
2-14 7.2 1.94 : 11-14	5.7 1.55
15 13.0 S.50 ; 15	13.8 3.71
16 16	**
17 3.8 1.02 : 17	12.6 3.38
18 9.9 2.67 : 18	6.4 1.72
19 7.5 1.97 : 19	11.8 3.17
20 5,5 1,48 : 20	7.2 1.94
21 7.2 1.94 : 21	7.4 1.99
22 1 22	10.1 2.72
23 11.5 5.10 1 23	7.2 1.94
24 7.5 1.97 : 24	8.8 2.37
25 8.4 2.26 : 25	11.1 2.98
26 6.6 1.77 i 26	9.7 2.61
27 12.5 5.36 : 27	13.2 3.55
28 15.4 4.14 1 28	.9 .24
8	
3-14 11.6 3.12 : 12-14	16.2 4.36
15 8.6 2.31 : 15	11.8 3.17
16 17.2 4.63 1 16	7.1 1.91
17 9.0 2.42 : 17	20 .3 5 .46
18 10.0 2.70 1 18	11.5 5.04
19 10.7 2.88 : 19	8.7 2.34
20 11.8 3.17 : 20	8.3 2.23
21 10,0 2,70 : 21	8.9 2.39
22 5.7 1.55 1 22	9.6 2.58
23 8.0 2.15 1 23	10.0 2.69
24 .8 .22 1 24	9.9 2.66
25 .6 .16 : 25	8.1 2.18
26 9.5 2.50 1 26	11.3 5.03
27 7.1 1.91 1 27	11.5 3.09
28 11.2 5.01 1 28	5.1 1.37

.

Row and	1 Net green	1	::	Row and	1 Net green	*
Plant	: weight per	. Dry weight		Plant	: weight per	. Dry weight
Number	i plant	: per plant		Number	1 plant	: per plant
			1			
19-14	8.7	2.34		28-14	11.1	2.98
15	4.8	1.29	1	15	9.8	2.64
16	12.4	3.33	1	16	6.9	1.86
17	11.5	8.09		17	10.0	2,69
18	11.3	3.03		18	6.8	1.83
19	11.6	3.12		19	6.3	1.69
20	12.3	3.50		20	1.0	.27
21	8.5	2.28	1	21	6.1	1.65
22	6.8	1.83	\$	22	8.0	2.15
23	9.5	2.55		23	5.3	1.42
24	12.9	3.47	t	24	10.3	2.77
25	4.1	1.10	t	25	9.9	2,66
26	12.3	3.31	1	26	8.9	2.39
27	14.1	3.80	1	27	9.3	2.50
28	12.8	3.44	\$	28	9.1	2.45
			1			
20-14	15.3	4.11	1	29-14	13.9	3.74
15	6.9	1.86		15		-
16	-			16	12.7	3,42
17	13.7	3.68	1	17	8.7	2.34
18	11.7	3.15		18	.2	• 50
19	4.5	1.21		19	5.3	1.42
20	5.5	1.48	\$	20	.5	.13
21	8.1	2,18		21	3.0	.81
22	-		1	22	6.5	1.75
23	13.7	3.68		23	10.7	2.88
24	10.0	2.69	*	24	15.2	4.10
25	16.0	4.51		25	10.2	2.74
26	8.5	2.28	\$	26	10.9	2.93
27	14.2	3.82		27	16.6	4.46
28	13.4	3.60	- 1	26	11.4	3.06
			\$			
21-14	8.0	2.15	1	30-14	9.3	2.50
15	15.4	4.14		15	2.4	.64
16	13.3	3.58	1	16	5.4	1,45
17	9.5	2,55	\$	17	2.3	•62
18	9.2	2.47	1	18	11.4	3 _* 06
19	11.1	2.98		19		-
20	9.6	2.58	1	20	7.8	2.09
21	14.5	3.90	1	21	3.0	.81
22	9.2	2.47	1	22	6.1	1.64
23	11.5	3.10	8	28	6.1	1.64
24	8.9	2.39	\$	24	7.8	2.09
25	8.6	2.51		25	11.1	2.98
26	10.7	2.88	1	26	12.5	3.56
27	9 •2	2.47	. *	27	9.1	2.42
Z 8	11.4	3.06	*	28	12.3	3.31
			1			

Early Clusters

Row and	, Net green	*	==	How and	1 Not green	1
Plant	, weight per	Dry weight	::	Plant	: weight per	Dry weight
Number	s plant	; per plant	==	Number	: plant	por plant
Angele in Angele and the Aller	a faint ann a an ailte an fainn a thainn an tha na shùdhan a		\$	radiologijanda na na subiolijska dir siji		
4-14	**		\$	13-14	.4	.11
15	2.3	•66	\$	15	.1	•03
16	•6	.17	ŧ	16	.5	.14
17	1.3	.37		17	.4	.11
18		***	*	18	.3	•09
19	1.9	.65	\$	19	1.1	.32
20	1.7	.49	1	20	1.2	.84
21	2.2	.63	1	21	2.5	.72
22	.5	.14	1	22	3.4	.98
23	2.2	.62	1	23	1.4	.40
24	.5	.14		24	.9	.26
25	.8	.23		25	1.2	.34
26			1	26	5.1	.89
27	3.8	1.10	1	27	1.6	•46
28	1.8	.52	1	28	5.4	1.55
Yield pe	TOWA	•	1			
			1			
8-14	.5	-14	i	14-14	.2	.06
15	2-5	.72	1	15	*	*
16			1	16		-
17	1.2		1	17	1.2	- 54
18	1.8	- 52		18	.2	.06
19	.2	-06		19	.7	-20
20	-9	-26	-	20	1.4	-40
21	8.1	-89	ż	21	-9	-26
22	2.2	.63	÷	22	1.7	.49
23	-6	.17		25	5.8	1.67
24	.2	-06	1	24	1.6	-46
25	.1	.8		25	1.9	-55
26	4-0	1.15		26	2.0	-58
27	1.4	-40		27	.7	-20
28	1.5	-43	1	28	3.0	-86
~~					***	
6-14		-6		15-14	-	
15	1.8	-52	Ť	15		
16	2.0	-58		16	.5	.14
17	1.4	-40	1	17	1.1	-32
18		.11	1	18	2.1	.60
19	**	**		19	.4	.11
20	-8	.23	1	20	1.8	. 52
21	.2	-06	1	21	1.0	-29
22			1	22	8.7	1.06
23	1.1			28	2.0	
24	3.8	1.09		24	1.8	.37
26			*	26	1.4	-40
24	2.5	.72	*	28	2.5	.72
77 77	1.7	.49	*	27	1.8	-37
28 28	2.0	.58		28	1.0	-29
		÷ • •				

Yield per Plant in Pounds, (Cont.)

Row and	: Net green		11	Row and	1 Net green	1
Plant	, weight per	Dry weight	11	Plant	: weight per	: Dry weight
Todaul	, plant	per plant	**	Number	: plant	: per plant
		ξ το μηλικής δίβαση τη ματά το πολογιστικό του το πολογιστικό του το πολογιστικό του το πολογιστικό του πολογι Τ	ł		an an an an an an Anna ann an Anna an Anna ann ann	
22-14	5.6	1.61	1	31-14	2.9	.83
15	4.1	1.18		15	3.5	1.01
16	5.5	1,58	\$	16	2.7	•78
17	2.6	•75	1	17	3.6	1.29
18	2.0	, 58	1	18	4.5	1.50
19	1.2	. 54	1	19	2.7	•78
20	5.0	1.44	\$	20	3.4	.98
21	1.0	.29	ŧ	21	4.0	1.15
22	3.7	1.06	8	22	1.2	.34
23	4.4	1.27	1	23	2.0	.58
24	4.1	1,18	+	24	7.2	2.07
25	4.2	1.21	1	25	4.0	1,15
26		-	1	26	5.7	1.06
27	9.2	2.65	1	27		
28	7.1	2.04		26	2.0	• 58
		• •••	1			
23-14	3.9	1.12	ŝ	32-14	4.6	1.52
15	1.8	- 52	1	15	2.4	.69
16	1.9	-55	1	16	3.2	.92
17	4.2	1.21	1	17	1.0	-29
18	5.1	1-47	Ĩ	18		**
10	8-8	2-48		19		-
20	S.A	.98		20	2.7	.78
21	3.1	-89		21	1-8	. 52
59	3.5	1.01		22	4.7	1.35
92	1.6	-46		22	6.4	1.84
24 24	A.8	1.58		24		
65 65	4.0	1.15		25	2.2	-63
96	4.5	1.29		2A	3.8	1.09
50 97	0.1	2.82		27	-	
6 f 9 D	54A 5.8	1.04		98	-	
e0	0.00	****				
24-14	8.2	2.36	1	88-14	2.2	-65
15	5-0	1.44		15	3.0	-86
16	7_1	2.04		16	2.5	.72
17	8.4	2.42		17	2.2	-65
18	1.7	-49	1	18	S-2	-92
10	4¥7 _Q	_26		10		
90 90	9_A			20	5_0	1-44
6V 91	2.0	_ <u>K</u> A	4	21	5.5	1.53
60 64	2.0	_ FR		22	197 AF 1987	1999 - 1997 - 1997 - 1996 - 1997 - 1997 - 1996 - 1997 - 1997
66 92	5 . Q		1	25	5.2	1.50
60 64	6.#0 917	-79	3	94	4.3	1.24
64 0 E	存載1 住、A	. OR	4	, va)_9A
23	50% 2 1	1_A7	1	, 84 , 94	м а	1.90
20	0#1 7 A		1	97	0.90 2.9	_A# 00
87	0+7 A 4	1 012	1	. 61 . 62	800 1.9	.94
20	** *	7921	1	60	440	1947 X

Row and	Net green	**************************************	11	Row and	1 Net green	**************************************
Plant	; weight per	: Dry weight		Plant	, weight per	· Dry weight
Number	1 plant	, per plant	**	Number	1 plant	: per plant
		y yana ana kata a sa kata kata ya kata kata ya na ya kata ya kata ya kata kata kata ya kata kat	1			n an
7-14	4.6	1.85		16-14	5.4	1.87
15	6.4	1.62		15	5.6	1.42
16	5.8	1.47	1	16	5.6	1.42
17	6.9	1.75	1	17	7+7	1.95
18	6.6	1.68	\$	18	5.6	1.42
19	4.2	1.07	1	19	4.7	1.19
20	4.6	1.17	\$	20	6.2	1.57
21	6.8	1.78	2	21	5.8	1.47
22	4.5	1.14	#	22	5.4	1.37
23	5.4	1.37	1	23	8.5	•89
24	6.8	1.75	1	24	4.4	1.11
25	6.6	1.68	1	25	6.8	1.78
26	4.6	1,17	ŧ.	26	6.7	1.70
27	5.4	1.57	\$	27	5.7	1.45
28	5.5	1.35	1	28	2*8	1.00
			t			
8-14	1.3	629		17-14	NeX	4Y4
18	4.2	1.07		10	9+9 / 1	lell
16	5.Z	2601	\$	10	e•1	7.08
17	7.8	7.99	1	17	3+9 A A	*23
18	5.4	1.447		70	1491) 8 A	1+11
19	100 C	1 22		20	040	1 90
20	1200 1200	1.66		20 91	001 6.3	1969
41 40	0.00	- 30	1		1947 1947	1967 .70
66 87	1841 0 0	4444 174		66 97	4 4 6.6	1.40
50 184	6 6 7	1.29	Ŧ	60 94	5.6	-03
6° 98				26	5.0	1.50
90 90	ひゃム 安、守	_ 0.4.	*	26	5.1	1.29
97	5.9	1.50	*	27	3.3	.84
28	5.0	1_27	*	28	4.4	1.11
	~~~	alle alle ser e				
9-14	6.1	1.55	-	18-14	5.8	-96
15	6-5	1-65		15	5.2	-81
16	6.0	1.27	i	16	5.9	1.50
17	3.8	-96		17	6.5	1.60
18	4.0	1.02		18	5.0	1.27
19	4.4	1.11	L	19	3.8	.84
20	2.7	.68		20	4.1	1.06
21	3.8	.96		21	5.2	1.32
22	5.7	1.45	1	22	5.3	1.85
23	4.4	1.11		23	4.5	1.14
24	5.5	.89		24	•7	.18
25	5.6	1.42	\$	25	9.2	2.34
26	3.2	.61		26	4.7	1.19
27	5.1	1.29		27	6.0	1,52
28	4.9	1.24		28	7.0	1.78
			\$			

Row and	1 Net green	ŧ	11	Row and	: Net green	1
Plant	, weight per	: Dry weight		Plant	: weight per	: Dry weight
Kunber	1 plant	per plant	11	lhmber	1 plant	: per plant
			1			
25-14	7.6	1.98		34-14	2.0	.51
15	8.7	2.21	1	15	4.5	1.09
16	5.8	1.55	-1	16	1.7	.43
17	5.1	1.29	1	17	1.2	.30
18	4.2	1.07		18	5.7	• 94
19	2.4	.61	\$	19	4.4	1.11
20				20	**	
21	3.9	•99	\$	21	<b>5</b> •0	1.27
22	S.5	•89	1	22	5.4	1.57
28	<b>**</b>		8	23	5.6	1.42
24	6.1	1,55	#	24	5.7	•94
25	6.1	1.55		25	3.1	.79
26	5.0	1.27	1	26	5 <b>•5</b>	1.40
27	5.4	1.37		27	6.5	1.65
28	4.8	1.22	\$	28	1.3	,33
			\$			
26-14	4.9	1.24		85-14	2.6	.66
15	1.0	.25	\$	15	5.5	•89
16	4.9	1.24		16	3,5	.89
17	4.9	1.24	\$	17	3.0	.76
18	4.1	1.04		18	3.4	•86
19	4.2	1.06	\$	19	5.7	1.45
20	1.1	•28	#	20	5.8	1.47
21	2,8	•71		21	3.8	•96
22	2,6	.66	1	22	5.0	1.27
23	1.7	.43	1	23	5.9	1.50
24	4.4	1.11	ŧ	24	*	
25	4.2	1.08	1	25	*	**
26	5.7	1.45	\$	26	5.6	1.42
27	3+6	•91	ŧ	27	6.0	1.52
28	7•7	1.95	\$	28	3.7	• 94
			\$			
27-14	4.6	1.17	1	36-14	3+0	•76
16	*	*	\$	15	3.2	-81
16	4.0	1022	8	16	3.6	1.42
17	2.8	*32		17	3.2	•61
18	3.8	• 30	<b>ş</b>	18	2.8	•71
19	400 20	7+7#	*	19	4.4	1411
20	2.2	*99	ŧ	20	244	00.
21	2.8	•71 A97		21	4+4 	1ell
ZZ	107	<b>**3</b>	\$	22	<b>4.1</b>	TONE
82	601	00	8	65	Z. D	•09.
24	Z# <b>5</b>	+0L	1	24	3 <b>4</b> 9	05.
20	8L	100%	1	20	8.6	• 11
Z6	3.0	•70 1 #0	\$	20 A7	7.65	00e
27	Sec.	7095 Eg		27 80	0.7 E A	• 24 •
28	Zez	*00		28	0.0	7991
			\$			an a shi

tentente etilikteren mennen alterne innen entelle uteren etilikteren etilikter. Anternettelande att var etilikteren etilikteren etilikter etilikter etilikteren etilikteren etilikteren etilikte	: Late : Clusters	: Early : Clusters	: : Fuggles	t 1 Red Vines
Total No. of Plants	167	160	176	19
Total green weight	1,563.1#	<b>425.8</b> #	1,095 <b>.3</b> #	2 <b>35.0</b> #
Average green weight per plant.	9 <b>.</b> 356#	2.661#	4.475#	12.37#
Total dry weight	422.0#	122.75#	225.0#	53 <b>.</b> 5#
Average dry weight per plant	2.53	•77#	1.27#	2.82 ²
% of dried hops	26.9%	28.8%	25,4%	22.7%
Average yield per acre	1,720,4#	523.6	86 <b>3.6</b> #	1,917.6#

# Table 5. Variety Yields in 1936.

#### Mildew Notes

In Table 6, a summary of the mildew notes taken during the past three years on each individual plant in the experimental hop yard, is given. It will be noted that mildew infestation is heavier on the west side of the yard. This is probably due to the fact that the west side of the yard is on lower ground and is bordered by a wood lot. Hence, the humidity in this section of the yard is higher and conditions are more favorable for mildew infection.

Several of the plants show no mildew for the three year period covered by these notes. Some of these plants are probably resistant to mildew while others may have escaped infection. During 1937 the plants that have shown no mildew will be tested for resistance in the laboratory. In this way it will be possible to pick out those which are actually resistant.

DOWNY MILDEW NOTES FOR 1934, 1935 AND 1936



1

Table 6

DOWNY MILDEW NOTES FOR 1934, 1935AND 1936



Table 6

## Table 6 DOWNY MILDEW NOTES FOR 1934, 1935 AND 1936



Table 6

DOWNY MILDEW NOTES FOR 1934, 1935 AND 1936



## Seedlings Picked in 1936

In Table 7 some notes taken during the latter part of July are given. These were taken to indicate the stage of maturity of the plants at this date. These data were taken on all seedling plants in the experimental yard but only plants that were harvested are included in Table 7.

Yield data on all seedlings that were harvested as well as other data of value in determining the merit of these plants are included in Table 8. The chemical analyses of the plants that were analysed in 1935 are included so that yields can be correlated with quality. Some of the high yielding plants, as for example, plants 2-33 and 4-33, are low in quality as indicated by the chemical analysis. These plants will be used as breeding stock and an attempt will be made to combine their high yield with high quality and mildew resistance.

Plant	1	1 1		: Date :	
and	: Variety	71 1		: Notes:	Year
Row No.	. Name	1 Stage 1	Plent Note Taken	: Takon: P	lanted
233	P	1 to 1	Good plant, good yield but small cones.	7/17	<b>3</b> 2
4-33	r.	\$	A very vigorous plant, very good vielder but light weight hops.	7/17	32
10-30	1.C	i	Fairly good plant, fair yield and good even size hope.	7/17	51
14-32		ž	Fairly good plant, fair yield and good even size hops.	7/17	32
19-53	OSC	ĩ	Fairly good plant, fair yield and good even size hops.	1/17	32
26-12	LC	5 to 3	Good plant and good yield, uneven size hops.	7/17	52
		in hops.			
26-52	F	2	Hes large hops, good plant, good yield	7/17	32
27-51	X	2	Very good set of hops, large plant and even size hops.	7/20	32
32-4	P	1	A very heavy yielder with long arms, rather small hops.	7/20	33
32-10	Cal	3	Good plant, good yield, fair sized hops.	7/20	83
32-30	F	1	Good plant, good yield, fair sized hops.	7/20	33
3 <b>2-51</b>	P	2	Good plant, good yield, fair sized hops.	7/20	32
35-5	F	2	Good plant, good yield, good sized hops.	7/20	32
40-13	F	1	Good plant, good yield, fair sized hops.	7/20	32
40-27	LC	0	Geod plant, very good yield, small sized hope.	7/20	52
43-28	F	1	Good plant, good yield, good sized hops.	7/21	SZ
46-4	F	8	Good plant, good yield, good sized hops.	7/21	3Z
47-18	F	5 to 2 in	hops. Good plant, good yield, very large sized hops.	7/21	32
49-28	F	to 2 in	hops. Good plant, good yield, large sized hops.	7/21	<b>3</b> 2
52-31	F	5	Good plant, good yield, good sized hops.	7/21	3Z
53-20	F	4	Good plant, good yield, large sized hops.	7/21	32
56-7	X	g 8	Very good plant, good yield, small sized hops.	7/21	32
56-14	F	5	Fair plant, fair yield, fair sized hops.	7/21	32
56-28	F	3 & beyon	d. Goud plant, good yield, uneven sized hops.	7/21	3Z
56-31	F	5	Fair plant, good yield, good sized hops.	7/21	32
57-25	F	1	Good plant, good yield, fair sized hops.	7/21	3Z
57-28	ľ	1	Good plant, good yield, good sized hops.	7/21	33
57-30	F	1	Good plant, good yield, medium sized hops.	7/21	33
58 <b>~3</b>	F	1	Good plant, good yield, good sized hops.	7/21	32
58-13	F	1	Very good plant, good yield, fair sized hops.	7/21	32
58-17	P	1	Fair yield, good plant, fair sized hops.	7/21	32
59-21	Cal	3	Good plant, good yield, good sized hops.	7/21	3Z

## Table 7. Maturity Notes on Seedlings Picked in 1936

 $\phi^2$  = means has also some male flowers.

Plant	1	1		iDate :	
and	:Variety	74 T		: Notes:	Year
Row No.	: Name	: Stage :	Plant Hote Taken	: Taken: PL	anted
				n las	
60-29	LC	5	Peculiar hops, nicely bunched, fair plant, good yield	7/21	5Z
61-10	F	1	Good plant, good yield and good sized hops.	7/21	83
61-24	5	2	Good plant, good yield and fair sized hops.	7/21	33
62-27	LC	5 & beyond	Fair plant, good yield and good sized hops.	7/21	32
66-29	P	2	Pair plant, good yield and fair sized hops.	7/21	35
67-9	LC	1	Good plant, very good yield and fair sized hops.	7/21	32
67-17	F	3	Very good plant, very good yield and fair sized hope.	7/21	33
68-5	LC	a to 2 in.hop	s. Poor plant, good yield and good sized hops.	7/21	32
68-8	LC	3	Good plant, good yield and fair sized hops.	7/21	32
69-31	F	1	Good plant, good yield and good sized hops.	7/21	33
69-32	F	1	Good plant, good yield and good sized hops.	7/21	33
70-13	EC	5	Fair plant, very good yield, hops are somewhat rugged.	7/21	32
71-4	F	3	Good plant, good yield, fair size hops.	7/21	32
71-28	F	1 in hops.	Fair plant, poor yield, large size hops.	7/21	52
72-13	F	4	Fair plant, poor yield, large size hops.	7/21	32
74-11	F	3	Good plant, fair yield, large size hops.	7/21	<b>33</b>
77-15	P	4	Good plant, fair yield, fair size hoos.	7/21 :	32
77-22	F	3	Good plant, good yield, fair size hops.	7/21	82
77-29	F	2	Good plant, good vield, good size hone.	7/21	32
80-15	F	4	Good plent, good vield, fair size hops.	7/21	<b>54</b>
84-11	Cal	3	Fair plant, good vield, fair size hops.	7/21	32
86-23		S S	Fair plant, fair vield, good size hops.	7/22	32
91-50	X	A	Good plent, rood vield, good size hons.	7/22	54
92-23	R	5	Beir plant, fair vield, fair size hone.	7/22	33
03_18	Ê	Š	Good plant, good vield, good size hous.	7/22	32
05-24	F	ŝ	Good plant, good vield, good size boos.	7/22	34
07.18	12 12	1	Good plant good viald fair size bone.	7/22	32
07-91	*	*	and plant and wald fair size hope.	7/22	82
71764 07.94	5	9 1	lland alout good viald good at a hone.	7/22	33
3/ <b>76</b> %	r C	*	Road alout good yield good eise hope.	7/22	33
31-61	2 12	0 4	una parate good stald read at a boxe.	7/20	\$2
J/#01	E P	ð	good brown aver werd wood ere your	7/99	***
70-1Z	<i>P</i>	6	goog alang soog atol goog atol how	7/99	200 22
30-20	Ľ	2	nona hraur' Soos Arard' Soos arse vobae	1/66	VG

## Maturity Notes on Seedlings Picked in 1936. (Cont.)

Plant and Row No.	: Variet : Name	: y: : Stage	Plant Note Taken	:Date : :Notes : Year :Taken :Planted
00	10	3	Good elent, cool viald, cool at m hous.	7/22 \$3
30-0L 0017	r	1	Reir nlant, cood vield, good size hope.	7/22 32
00_18	r	5 to 1 in hone	Fair plant, good vield, good size hops.	7/22 32
100-7	x	5 00 L	Good plant, good yield, fair size hops.	7/22 35
100-8	P	5	Good plant, good yield, good size hops.	7/22 32
100-28	P	to 3 in hops	Good plant, fair yield, good size hops.	7/22 32
100-29	P	8	Good plant, good yield, fair size hops.	7/22 52
101-15	LC	3	Good plant, good yield, good size hops.	7/22 32
101-32	LC	5	Good plant, good yield, fair size hopa.	7/22 32

Maturity Notes on Seedlings Picked in 1936, (Cont.)

************************	nin ala adalah dari dari dari dari dari 1	anangan antara salah karangan L	1			1	: 1936 :1	935 Chemi	cal Analysis
		, . 1 1		1	Actual	: % of	:Mildew :	Total %	; Total %
Plant &	1		Date :	1	a dry	: Dry	: Notes :	of Soft	: of Alpha
Row No. :	Variety	Group:	Picked:	Odor	Weight	Weight	: (S & L):	Resins	: Resins
	**	•	0 100	Bern Mit	4.00	<b>94</b>	ST.	14.18	Trace
2-33	r	1	0/20		7.20	94	S. 37.	11.01	#
4-33	F	ð	0/21	SPERIAL.	3.30	26	s21.	14.85	2.42
10-30		2 0	3/10	VOLY BULULLY Maddian	5.60	26	SZT.	15.53	-46
14-32	P 000	6	0/69	Maddum nlanaad	2.00	20	-	14.36	Trace
19-33	USC	\$	9/10	Sauce ploanest	5.30	23 50	S <b>3</b> 7.		
26-12	140	L	9/10	Strong pressure	A.00	20 20	- 44 	-	
26-32	ř	2	9/2	Methor strong	5.50	29	Ť.		
27-31	X	Z A	3/10	MOULUS BUFULS	4.85	53	- ST.	-	-
32-4	5	4	3/10	wery scrong, mary	3.75	97 97	ST.	-	-
32-10	Cal	1	0/28	NURL Channelling	3.10		22		
32-30	12°	2	9/10	Strong, repetiting	0 20	60 80	t S	_	-
32-31	F	2	9/16	Strong, moulum	646V 4 30	90 197	T.	16.80	A-96
35-9	F	1	9/10	Strong	2 1 A	90 92	ы С9т	14.90	1.21
40-13	F	Z	9/2	MOCLUM	0.4U	60 70	e21	17500	****
40-27	LC	1	9/17	NOAL	<b>**</b> ••••	33	5 12	-	-
43-28	F	Z	9/17	strong, pleasant	6460	<u>30</u>	-2	16 49	8 08
46-4	F	1	9/17	Weak, medium	3.90	67	3-	10 99	<b>5+54</b>
47-18	F	2	9/ <b>Z</b>	Bather strong	1	29	~	16416	<b>00</b> 00
49-28	P	2	8/28	Strong	3.30	33	5	10+00	4 FR.96
52-31	F	1	9/17	Strong, repelling	3.90	26		TA+1T	0.06
53-20	F	3	9/17	Strong, peculiar pleasan	t Z.10	30	5~L 0.1*		
56-7	X	2	9/17	Strong	4.20	29	3~1		
56-14	P	2	9/17	Strong	2.50	32	34	**	
56-28	P	2	8/31	Fairly strong	2.30	27		12.00	TTROW
56-31	F	2	9/2	Fairly strong	2.10	<b>Z</b> 6	SAL	16.00	
57-25	F	5	9/17	Medium pleasant	3.55	52	SL	-	-
57-28	P	2	9/17	Medium rejelling	3.00	30	-	-	*
57-30	F	3	9/18	Medium repelling	3.00	28			*
58-3	F	2	9/18	Rather strong	3.45	29	SL	-	-

Table 8. Seedlings Picked in 1936

*	1	\$	1		2	\$	: 1936 :	1935 Chem	cal Analysis
\$	#	1	t		Actual	1 % of	: Mildew :	Total %	: Total %
Plant &:	1	1	:		: dry	: dry	: Notes :	of Soft	: of Alpha
Row No. 1	Variety:	Group:	Picked:	Odor	:Weighte	Woight	ti (S & L):	Resins	: Resins
97-13	F	2	9/3	Vienk	3.94	28	L	-	•
97-21	F	2	9/21	Medium	1.65	25	L	-	-
97-24	F	2	9/21	Strong	4.10	26	L	-	
97-27	F	1	8/31	Strong	2.60	29	L	-	
97-31	P	2	8/31	Fairly strong	2.20	27	-	*	**
98-12	F	3	9/22	Very strong	1,80	52	- 1000	-	-
98-28	F	1	9/22	Rather strong	3,00	28		-	
98-31	F	1	9/22	Strong	2.90	27	L	-	•
99-17	P	2	9/22	Modium	2,00	32	-		*
99-18	E.	1	9/23	Rather strong	1.20	25	<b>4</b> 0	-	
100-7*	X	2	9/23	Medium strong	2.70	59	SIL	*	-
100-8	F	2	8/28	Rather strong	1,20	28	-	12.45	4.12
100-23	F	3	8/28	Bather strong	1.35	34		-	
100-29	P	2	9/1	Rather strong	2.70	26	***	**	
101-15	LC	2	9/23	Rather strong	3.20	30	S ³ L	-	-
101-32	LC	2	9/1	Nedium	3.75	30	SL	17,75	5.30

Seedlings Picked in 1936, (Cont.)

* - Hops of this plant appeared to contain much lupulin.

Seedlings Picked in 1936, (Cont.)

	<u>.</u>		1				: 1936 :	1935 Cher	doal Analysis
1	1		1		Actual	:% of	:Milder	Total %	: Total >
Plant &:	1	1	3		t dry	: dry	: Notes	of Soft	: of Alpha
Row No.1	Variety:	Groups	Picked:	0 <b>dor</b>	:Weight	s:Weigh	k: (S & L):	Resins	: Resins
59-13	F	1	9/18	Medium repelling	1.60	15	SL.	•	
58-17	P	2	9/18	Medium	2.30	27		-	*
59-21	Cal	2	9/11	Bather strong	3.70	33	SL		-
60-29	LC	3	8/31	Medium	1.90	32		13.17	Trace
61-10	F	2	9/11	Strong unpleasant	2.85	30	SL	-	-
61-24	P	2	9/18	Medium	2,90	30	L	-	
62-27	I.C.	2	8/31	Fairly strong	1.70	29	**	18.12	Trace
66-29	F	2	9/18	Medium pleasant	2.00	30	**		-
67-9	LC	2	9/18	Strong medium	2.85	30	SL		•
67-16	P	2	9/18	Modium	4.90	29	S	-	-
68-5	LC	3	8/28	Strong	1.10	31	-	14.01	Trace
68-8	LC	2	9 <b>/1</b> 8	Strong unpleasant	2.85	32	L		
68-10	P	3	9/18	Strong unpleasant	3.60	43	5	**	
69-31	F	1	9/19	Strong unpleasant	4.30	27	L		**
69-32	F	3	9/19	Medium pleasant	2,30	26	-	-	-
70-13	BC	3	8/28	Peculiar pungent	2,30	28	L	17,16	<b>.61</b>
71-4	F	2	9/19	Strong medium	2.80	34	SL		-
71-28	F	2	8/28	Strong	1.80	51	L_	-	*
73-12	r	2	9/19	Very strong, unpleasant	2.30	35	SJL	17.20	3.42
74-11	F	1	9/19	Medium strong	3.30	30	sl	-	-
77-13	F	1	9/3	Rather strong	2.90	24	L	-	-
77-22	F	2	9 <b>/19</b>	Medium pleasant	2,60	27	-	-	
77-29	F	1	9/9	Medium pleasant	3.45	45	SL	-	-
80-15	P	2	9 <b>/19</b>	Medium	2,55	27	-	° 🗰	-
84-11	Cal	2	9/12	Rather strong	3.90	26	SZL	14.10	Trace
86-23	LC x F	3	9/3	Strong	1.75	30	SIL	13.00	2.07
91-30	X	1	9/1	Rather strong	1.80	23	**		-
92-28	P	8	9/4	Rose-like fragrance	2.46	30	**	**	
93-18	F	1	8/31	Medium	2.50	26	**		**
95-24	P	1	9 <b>/23</b>	Very strong	2.95	26	SL	-	

### Controlled Pollination

An extensive controlled pollination program was undertaken for the purpose of producing new improved varieties which will combine the good characteristics of the new existing varieties. The principal characters being considered are mildew resistance, quality, and yield. These characters are all inherited in a very complicated manner and therefore the task of combining them is a difficult one and one that will take a long time to accomplish. However, definite progress in this direction is being made. At present, enough crosses between hop varieties have been made to give the breeder some idea as to which ones will produce the best hybrids. With this information at hand it will be possible for the breeder to concentrate his efforts on the most promising parent stock and hence he should be able to make more repid progress.

In 1936, about 590 different crosses were attempted. Six to ten clusters of flowers for each cross were bagged and pollinated, thus making a total of over 3000 clusters of flowers upon which artificial crosses were attempted. Of these attempts only about 15 per cent were successful. This low per cent of successful crosses was due principally to the fact that many of the flowers burned under the bags. ^Both glassine and parchment bags were tried and parchment were found to be most successful. Nearly all crosses attempted under glassine bags were unsuccessful as were also a high per cent under the parchment bags. At the stage at which they must be bagged, the flowers are very tender and the higher temperature and lack of air circulation under the bags can set them to burn quite readily.

In Tables 9, 10, 11 and 12 some data on the crosses attempted are given. The symbols used in these tables are explained below.
## Symbols Used for Foreign Varieties of Hops

Symbol	Name of Variety	Symbol	Name of Variety
Cal.C.	California Cluster	Tett.	Tettnonger Früh
E.K.G.	East Kent Golding	G.	Golding
M.R.	Millers Resistant	V (J)	Verte (Jagger)
Cal.	California seedling	<b>T.</b> a.	Tige Blanche
El.	Elassor	A.R.	Auscher Rote
E.G.	Sarly Green	B.K.	Bast Kont
S.	Spalter	-R	Obtained from a root cutting
s(U)	Spalter (Urbann)	-8	n n seed n
S(R)	Spalter (Rhomer)	X	Unknown seedling
S(S)	Spalter (Simon)	F(7	Fuggles (New Zealand)
L.O.	Late Grape	OSC-S	Oregon State College seeding
38.	Bavarian	F	Fuggles
X.G.	Kent Golding	LC	Late Clusters
(U) A	Alsace (Urbann)	R.V.	Red Vine
Sam(S)	Sambling (Salmon)	·	Early Cluster
L(S)	Landhopfen (Simon)	M.G.	Muhlvertler Grune
Sp(U)	Spalt (Urbana)		

B(S) Bergunder (Simon)

### Table 9. Foreign Varieties

#### Successful Crosses Made in 1936

	na ta anna anna anna dhua nà na fra isi ta 'ta			antan dan gerang na sa manapatak kenangkan L	1 1	t		, Total
			1		I Date I		Date	1 Seed
Female	Variety	X	Male i	Variety	Bagged :	Stager	Pollinated	Produced
					angi terdak salah Kitagé katika			
12-1	(EQ-R)	X	61-29	(X-S)	6/27	0	7/7	431
30-11	(L(S)-R)	<b>X</b> (	Shattered)	***	7/8	0	7/25	323
		Ć	seed )		-			
30-11	(L(S)-R)	X	63-30	(EKG-S)	7/8	Ö	7/28	9
29-2	(10-8)	X	89-26	(F(½)-S)	7/2	0	7/23	30
98-30	(S(R)-R)	X	19-8	(osc-s)	7/9	0	8/4	6
12-1	(EG-R)	X	8-13	(LC-R)	6/27	0	7/7	221
95-29	(G-R)	Х	93-13	(F-S)	6/29	3	7/1	172
9 <b>1-9</b>	(S-R)	X(	Shattered)		6/27	1-3	7/1	192
		(	seed)	•	<u>,</u>			
91 <b>-9</b>	(S-R)	X	95-14	(F-S)	6/27	1	7/1	76
91-9	(S-R)	X	107-21	(R-R)	6/27	3	7/1	87
94-19	(Tett-R)	X	.84-8	(EKGS)	7/8	0	7/28	54
94-19	(Tett-R)		(Check)		7/8	0	an la s	4
96-6	(B(2)-R)	X	51-6	(P-S)	7/9	0	7/29	50
21-5	$(\Lambda(U)-R)$	Х	44-13	(X-S)	6/23	0	6/30	3
21-5	(A(U)-R)	Х	71-16	(FCXF-S)	6/23	0-1	6/30	19
21-5	(A(U)-R)	20.00	(Check)	1	6/23	0-1	- 4	143
96-30	(0-R)	X	107-21	(F-R)	6/29	1	1/1	83
96-30	(G-R)	X	29-8	(RV-S)	6/29	0	1/1	369
96-7	(B(S)-R)	Х	10-13	(LC-R)	7/9	0	8/4	03
35-10	(L(S)-R)	Х	63-26	(1c+3)	1/8	0	7/28	3%
94-6	$(\mathbf{E}1-\mathbf{R})$	** *	(Check)	100 01	1/8	0		16
27-8	(Seom (S)-	K X	86-15		767	0	7/20	79
27-8	(Sam(S)-	K X	89-26	(F(N2)-3)	1/1		1/23	10
95-28	(G-R)	Å.	39-14		0/29	1-0.4	71	7-00 A CE
90-28	(G-R)	ക ന∖⊸	107-21		0/21	7#6#0	5 A	300
20-9	(Sam(S)-	A jA	(01-00)	(2-0)	7/0	Ň	۷ <b>/ ۱</b>	210
91-10	(3(0)-R)	v	(UNOCK)	(20-0)	7/2	~	a/s	10
07-10	(3(0)-A) (b(a)_b)	- <b>A</b> -77	78-10	(20-3)	7/0	Ň	7/20	QA.
10-04 10-04	$\left( \frac{B(S)}{D} \right)$	A	(Check)	(00-0)	7/0	ñ	17.60	2
08-91 20-21	(B(B)-R)	Y	(Une de )	(Ca1-2)	7/0	ň	7/20	126
90-7	$(up_q)$	s V	63 <b></b> 96	(LC_S)	7/7	ŏ	7/23	32
20-1 20-17	(an-0) (1(2)-2)	X	13_35	(2-3)	7/8	õ	8/3	9
00-11 A1_2	(Report)-	ri g	18_33	(2-8)	7/8	ŏ	8/3	15
41-0 A1-0	(Sam (11)_	212	17-30	(16-8)	7/8	ŏ	8/8	3
*****	(mente ( o )	~* <b>j</b> 4		Anter and	·/ •	*		-

## Table 10. Foreign Varieties

Unsuccessful Crosses Made in 1936

: Female :	Variety	x	Male	: : Variety	: Date : Bagged	: Date : Pollinated
29-30	(1.0-8)	X	89-26	(F(N2)-9)	7/8	7/28
29-30	(LG-S)	X	63-30	(RKG-S)	7/8	7/28
30-11	(L(S)-R)	x	89-26	(P(NZ)-S)	7/8	7/28
35-10	(L(S)-2)	X	86-15	(RV-S)	7/8	7/28
37-16	(Sp(U)-R)	X	1-30	(LC-R)	7/8	8/3
37-24	(Sp(U)-R)	X	13-33	(F-S)	7/8	8/8
37-24	$(S_p(U)-R)$	X	1-30	(LC-R)	7/8	8/3
37-25	(Sp(U)-R)	X	1-30	(LC-R)	7/8	8/8
37-25	(Sp(U)-R)	Х	13-53	(F-S)	7/8	8/3
89-17	(L(S)-R)	X	1-30	(LC-R)	7/8	8/3
40-25	(Sam(U)-R)	X	17-30	(LC-R)	7/8	6/S
40-25	(Sam(U)-R)	X	73-10	(BC-S)	7/8	8/3
40-32	(Sama(U)-R)	X	89-26	(F(NZ)-8)	7/2	8/3
42-24	(L(S)-R)	Х	17-30	(LC-R)	7/8	8/3
42-24	(L(S)-R)	Х	73-10	(EC-S)	7/8	8/3
42-28	(L(S)-R)	X	89-26	(F(NZ)-8)	7/8	7/23
42-28	(L(S)-R)	X	63 <b>-30</b>	(KKG-8)	7/8	7/23
63-2	$(Cal_C-R)$	X	104-11	(MG-R)	7/8	7/25
65-5	(Cal.C-R)	X	104-11	(MG-R)	7/8	7/25
65-5	(Cal.CR)	Х	29-8	(RV-S)	7/8	7/25
69-12	(EKG-S)	X	104-11	(MJ-R)	6/27	7/25
69-12	(EKC-S)	X	29-8	(RV-S)	6/27	7/25
91-7	(S-R)	X	104-11	(11 <b>1</b> -R)	7/8	7/25
91-7	(S-R)	X	29-8	(RV-S)	7/8	7/25
92-13	(S-K)	X	8-13	(LC+R)	6/27	7/25
95-10	(E1-R)	X	31-6	(F-S)	7/8	7/28
98-10		X	8-6		7/8	7/28
32-10	(B1-R)	A v	34-8	(EAU-S)	1/8	7/28
93-10	(m) D)	А. ~	78010	(80-3)	7/8	1/28
39990 045	(121-12)	* *	73.44 72.44	(A=0)	1/8	7/28
99-0 04-5	(21-2)		80A	(2-3)	7/8	7/28
54-0 0A-12	(SI-A)	л 7	3.49	(maure)	7/0	1/20
04_19	(E1-R)	A Y	10-14 10-14	(10-2)	7/0	0/4
94-12	(E1-E)	A Y	10-10	(090-0)	7/9	8/4
94-18	(EL-R)	X	72-11	(x_s)	7/8	2/A
94-13	(R1-R)	x	10-13	(1.C-R)	7/8	8/4
94-19	(Tett-R)	X	39-4	(Cal-S)	7/8	7/28
95-29	(6-8)	x	107-21	(F-R)	6/29	7/1
92-13	(S-R)	X	29-8	(RV-S)	6/27	7/7
92-15	(S-R)	X	8-13	(LC-R)	6/27	7/7
92-13	(S-R)	X	63-34	(P-8)	6/27	1/7
68-28	(FRG-S)	X	29-8	(RV-S)	7/8	7/7
63-23	(EKG-S)	X	8-13	(LC-R)	7/2	7/7
63-23	(EKG-S)	X	61-29	(X-S)	7/2	1/7
12-1	(EG-R)	X	29-8	(RV-S)	6/27	7/7
12-1	(EG-R)	Х	63-34	(P-S)	6/27	7/7
1-12	(EI-R)	X	30-31	(LC-S)	7/6	7/20

Unsuccessful Crosses Made in 1936, (Cont.)

I Remain	Verletur	Ŷ	14a T.o.	t • Ve steter	: Date	: Date Pollingted
1-12	(EG-R)	X	34-83	(F-S)	7/6	7/20
3-9	$(\mathbf{M}-\mathbf{R})$	X	37-33	(LC-S)	7/8	7/20
3-9	(EG-R)	X	61-29	(X-S)	7/8	7/20
16-6	(Ba-R)	X	30-31	(LC-S)	7/6	7/20
16-6	(Ba-R)	X	34-33	(F-8)	7/8	7/20
17-2		Å	01-29	(A=8) (to 9)	7/0	7/20
17-2		A.	07-00 07-00		7/3	7/09
17-18	$\left( \frac{\alpha}{\alpha} - \alpha \right)$	A V	03-60	(10-0)	2/7	7/98
11-12	$\left( \lambda \left( M \right) - B \right)$	- A 7	90-00 84-88	(2-03)	7/15	7/20
20-4	$(\Lambda(U)-R)$	X X	50-57	(10-8)	7/15	7/20
23-13	(Som(S)-R)	X	13-55	(Fag)	7/2	8/1
23-18	(Sam(S)-R)	X	17-30	(LC-R)	7/2	8/1
24-12	(Sem(S)-R)	X	13-83	(P-S)	7/2	8/ <u>1</u>
24-12	(Sam(S)-R)	X	17-30	(LC-R)	7/7	8/1
24-18	(Sam(S)-R)	X	1-30	(LC-R)	7/7	8/1
24-13	(Sem(S)-R)	X	13-33	(F-S)	7/7	8/3
28-7	(MR-S)	X	68-30	(EKG-S)	7/7	7/23
28-8	(MR-S)	X	63-26	(LC-S)	7/7	7/23
28-8	( ( MR-S )	X	89-26	(F(NZ)-S)	7/7	7/23
28-9	(Sam(S)-R)	X	73-10	(BC-S)	7/8	7/30
28-9	(Sam(S)-R)	X	102-15	<b>(</b> X-S)	7/8	7/30
28 <b>-30</b>	(LG-8)	X	89-26	(F(NZ-S)	7/8	7/23
28-30	(LG-S)	X	63-26	(LC-S)	7/8	7/23
29-2	(IG-S)	X	63-26	(IC-S)	7/2	7/23
29-12	(L(S)-R)	X	86-15	(RV-S)	7/2	7/23
29-12	(L(S)-R)	X	63-30	(EXG-S)	1/2	7/23
95-16	(V(J) - K)	X. v	0-0 77 10	(100-R)	1/2	1/29
83-10		A. V	81Q		7/0	7/20
90417	$(\nabla(a) = R)$	A. V	31-0 20-4		7/2	7/20
90-11 09-10	$(\nabla(\sigma) = R)$	A X	10-13		7/9	8/4
95-19	(Tett-R)	X	72-11	(Z-S)	7/9	B/4
95-20	(S(S)-R)	x	31-6	(F-S)	7/9	8/4
95-20	(S(S)-R)	x	34-8	(EKG-S)	7/9	8/4
95-21	(S(S)-R)	x	10-15	(LC-R)	7/9	8/4
95-22	(s(s)-R)	X	72-11	(x-s)	7/9	8/4
95-22	(s(s)-R)	Х	19-8	(030-\$)	7/9	8/4
95 <b>~30</b>	(s(s)-R)	Х	8-8	(LC-R)	7/9	7/29
95-30	(S(S)-R)	X	34-8	(EKG-S)	7/9	7/29
95-30	(S(S)-R)	X	39-4	(Ca1-S)	7/9	7/29
96-31	(S(S)-R)	X	19-8	(080-8)	7,49	7/29
98-31	(S(S)-R)	Х	316	(F-S)	7/9	7/29
96-31	(s(s)-R)	X	73-10	(EC-S)	7/2	7/29
9 <b>6-3</b>	TB-R)	X	89 <b>-4</b> 79_11	(ma)	7/0	R/A
90-1 02.4	(a(a)-P)	A 7	16 <b>***</b> ** <u>10-</u> 14		7/0	R/A
08 <b>7</b>	(2(2)-2)	X V	10-2	(090-2)	7/0	R/A
96-15	$\left(\frac{1}{R}\right)$	n K	31-6	(F_G)	7/9	7/29
~~ <b>~49</b>	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	-15 AL	<i>∿</i> ≁‴ <b>∨</b>	(r=0)	ч <b>г</b>	1

Female	1 1	Verlety	x	Male	1	Variety	\$ 3	Date Bagged	: Date :Pollinated
96-13	(8	(S) - R	x	54-8		(FEG-3)		7/9	7/29
96-18	) a	(S)-R)	x	89-4		(Cal-S)		7/9	7/29
96-15	6	(S)-B	X	10-13		(LC-R)		7/9	8/4
96-15	29	(S)-R)	x	72-11		(X-S)		7/9	8/4
97-2	(v	(J)-R1	X	10-13		(LC-R)		7/9	8/4
97-2	(v	(J)-R)	x	72-11		(X-S)		7/9	8/3
98-7	(s	(R)-R)	X	10-13		(LC-R)		7/9	8/4
98-7	(s	(R)-R)	X	72-11		(X-S)		7/9	8/4
98-10	(s	(R)-R)	X	10-13		(LC-R)		7/9	8/4
98-10	Ìs	(R)-R)	X	19-8		(030-3)		7/9	8/4
98-10	(s	(R)-R)	Х	72-11		(X-S)		7/9	8/4
98-19	(8	(R)-R)	Х	19-8		(osc-s)		7/9	8/4
98-20	(s	(R)-R)	X	10-13		(LC-R)		7/8	8/4
98-21	(s	(R)-R)	X	72-11		(x-s)		7/9	8/4
104-6	(A)	R-R)	X	73-10		(RC-8)		7/9	7/30
104-6	(A)	R-R)	Х	102-15		(X-S)		7/9	7/30

Unsuccessful Crosses Made in 1936, (Cont.)

### Table 11. Common Varieties and Soedlings

#### Successful Crosses Made in 1936

	\$			1	1 1	1		: Total
				1	1 Date:	1	Date	: Seed
Famale	· Variety	X	Male	: Variety	Bagged	Stage 1	Pollinate	d: Produced
2-4	(F(W)-R)	x	(Cheek)		7/1	1-2-3		197
11-8	(P-R)	x	51-54	(RY-S)	6/18	0-1	6/22	359
13-7	( - R)	X	(Check)		6/28	Ö		9
32-29	(EC-R)	X	31-34	(RV-S)	6/23	0-1-2	6/30	854
11-8	(F-R)	X	(Check)		6/18	0-1-2-8	-	18
32-29	(EC-R)	X	44-13	(X-S)	6/23	0-1	6/30	126
18-7	$(\mathbf{P}-\mathbf{R})$	Х	71-16	(LCXF-S)	6/23	0-1-2	6/29	144
26-12	(LC-S)	X	(Check)	• • • • •	<i>i/</i> 1	0-1-2	-	176
\$1-29	(EC-R)	X	31-34	( R <b>V-S</b> )	6/23	0	6/30	228
3-3	V(W)-R	X	(Check)		<i>i/</i> 1	0-1-2-3-	4	98
13-8	(F-R)	Х	31-54	(RV-S)	6/23	0-1-2	6/29	840
31-29	(EC-R)	X	20-34	(OSC-S)	6/23	0	6/30	1605
18-4	(F-R)	Х	14-16	(FC-R)	6/23	0	6/29	40
13-4	(F-R)	Х	51-54	(RV-S)	6/28	0 <b>-1</b>	6/29	179
18-4	(F-R)	X	(Check)	•	6/23	0		60
18-9	(F-R)	X	20-34	(OSC-S)	6/23	1-5	6/29	462
13-9	(F-R)	X	<b>31-34</b>	(RV-S)	6/23	1	6/29	135
13-9	(F-R)	X	(Check)	, -	6/23	2-5	-	34
12-2	(F(S)-R)	Х	31-34	(RV-S)	8/17	0-1-2-4	6/29	459
11-2	(F-R)	X	71-16	(LC X P-S	3) 6/26	2-3-4	6/30	201
11-2	( <b>F-R</b> )	X	20-34	(OSC-S)	6/26	2	6/30	165
11-8	(8-8)	Х	31-54	(RV-S)	6/18	2-3-4	6/22	6
11-6	(F-S)	X	107-21	(F-R)	6/18	2-8	6/22	2
11-6	(F-S)	X	19-31	<b>(4-33-</b> S)	6/18	1-2-3	6/22	56

#### Symbols

- SO12 = Seedling from 4-33.
- OSC = Oregon State College
- F(W) = Fuggles from Woods yard
- E.C. = Early Cluster L.C. = Late Cluster
- R.V. . Red Vines
- EKG . East Kent Golding
  - -R = Root outting
  - -S · Seedling

## Table 12. Common Varieties and Seedlings

### Unsuccessful Crosses Made in 1936

Female :	Variety	X	Malo	: : Variety :	1 1 1	Date Bagged	i Date : Date : Pollinated
75-17	(EC-S)	X	19-51	(RV-G)		6/17	6/22
11-8	(F-R)	X	19-81	(3012-5)		6/18	6/22
14-29	(EC-R)	X	15-81	(F-S)		6/18	6/22
24-29	(EC-R)	X	19-31	(3012-5)		6/18	6/22
13-7	(F-R)	X	14-16	(EC-R)		6/23	6/29
11-5	(F-B)	X	84-15	(LC-S)		6/28	6/29
11-5	(F-R)	X	20-34	(OSC-S)		6/23	6/29
22-29	(EC-R)	x	93-14	(F-S)		6/18	6/29
22-29	(EC-R)	x	71-16	(LC X P-S)		6/18	6/29
24-29	(BC-R)	X	44-18	(X-S)		6/22	6/30
24-29	(RC-R)	x	45-30	(F-S)		6/26	6/30
25-51	(EXG-S)	x	45-30	(7-S)		6/27	6/80
25-31	(EKG-S)	X	44-15	(X-S)		6/26	6/30
25-31	EKO-S	X	20-34	(03C-S)		6/27	6/30
12-5	(F-R)	X	71-16	(LC X F-S)		6/23	6/30
12-5	(P-R)	х	44-13	(X-S)		6/23	6/30
53-9	(F-S)	X	44-13	(X-S)		6/23	6/30
53-9	(P-S)	x	71-16	(LC X F-S)		6/23	6/30

Er each cross attempted, unpollinated checks were left. The clusters of flowers left as checks were bagged at the same time as those to be pollinated and were treated in exactly the same manner except that no pollen was applied. These checks were left so that the effectiveness of the bagging method could be determined. A total of 541 checks were left and only 12 or 2.22% of these set seed. The probable explanation of the seed produced on these 12 checks is that the flowers were bagged at too late a stage or that the bags did not fit tight enough around the stem to exclude wind blown pollen. Some workers have reported parthenogenesis in hops, but the author is of the opinion that seed is rarely if ever produced without fertilization in the common varieties of hops. Data on the checks producing seed are given in Tables 13 and 14.

## Table 13. Common Variety Check Data

Row and	1	Variety	1		\$	Date	1	Stage or		Total No. of
Plant No.	1	Namo	1	Check	1	Baggod	1	Stages		seed produced
2-4		F(w)-R		Check		7/1		1-2-5		197
26-12		LC-S		**		7/1		0-1-2		176
33		F(w)-R		11 11		7/1		0-1-2-3-4		98
18-7		F-R				6/23		0		9
11-8		P-R				6/18		0-1-2-5		18
13-4		F-R		Ħ		6/23		0		60
13-9		PR		1		6/23		2-3		34
	To To %	tal No. of tal No. of of checks of checks	' che ' che that that	cks that cks that produce did no	t p t d ed t p	roduced a id not p seed roduce se	rodu rodu eod	i	10 9	7 5 6•7% 3 <b>•3</b> %

Checks that Produced Seed

## Table 14. Check Data on Foreign Varieties

Checks that Produced Seed

Row and Plant No.	: Variety : : Name : C	heek	: Date : Bagged	1 Stage or 1 Stages	Total No. of seed produced
		23.5			
2 <b>1-</b> 0	Alsacs (Urbann)-R	CEGOK	0/23	5-1	762
37-16	Spalter(Urbann)-R	**	7/8	· 0	210
94-6	Elasser-R	科	7/8	0	12
94-19	Tettnonger Fruh-R	教	7/8	0	4
96-21	Bergunder(Simon)-R	¥7	1/9	0	3
	No. of checks pro Bogfoghenkekshnöt	ducing P <b>provae</b>	seed \$n5 <b>0\$6</b> o <b>t</b> =	5 429%	

#### Foreign Variaties Picked for Analysis

In Tables 15 and 16 some plant notes and picking data on the foreign varieties which were picked for analysis, are recorded. These notes were taken to determine what the characteristics of these varieties are as this information is valuable in determining the varieties to use as parent stock in the breeding program.

#### Pollen Shedding Period of Males

Table 17 gives the period over which pollen was shed by each of the males used in crosses in 1936. The majority of these males are seedlings. These seedlings were used as pollen parents because they appeared to have better characteristics than the males of the common hop varieties.

						-	Dates	1	
Plant &	•	Variety		Yesr		1	Notes		Stage of g
Row No.	:	Name	1	Planted	Condition of Plant	1	Taken	1	
3-9		<b>BG</b>		55	Good plant. large hops and a good vielder.		7/17		2
16.6		Bay		31	Many spikes but fairly good plant.		7/17		2
16-8		BO		33	Good plant and good yield.		7/17		2
17-2		Bev		31	Fair plant and good yield.		7/17		3
20-4		A(U)		33	Fair plant and fair yield.		7/17		1
23-6		Sam(S)		33	Good large plant, large hops and good yield.		7/27		2
28-7		MR		33	Rather poor plant with low yield.		7/20		4
28-30		LØ		33	Fairly poor plant with low yield.		7/20		2
37-24		Spa(U)		53	Pairly poor plant with a fair yield.		7/20		1
39-17		L		33	Fairly poor plant with a fair yield.		7/20		1
41-24		Som(U)		33	Fair plant with a fair yield.		7/21		1
63-31		EKG		38	Fair plant, fair yield hops up to 3/4 in.long.	Þ	7/21		3 and beyond.
88-8		GC		35	Poor plant with poor yield.		7/22		5
8 <b>9-7</b>		GC		35	Poor plant with poor yield.		7/22		3
94-13		<b>21</b>		32	Good plant, good yield and fair size hope.		7/22		2
94-17-19	-27	? Tett		35	Poor plants, poor yields and fair size hops.		7/22		3
95-14-19	ł	Tett		35	Fair plant, poor yield, and fair size hops.		7/22		4
95-13		Sem		32	Fair plant, fair yield and fair size hops.		7/22		1
95-16-17	,	V(J)		33	Fair plant, fair yield and fair size hops.		7/22		3
95-22		Spg(S)		33	Fair plant, poor yield and fair size hops.		7/22		2
95-28-29	ł	G		32	Fair plant, fair yield, and fair size hops.		7/22	د •	in.to 2 in. hops
96-3		TB		33	Fair plant, fair yield and good size hops.		7/22		3
96-27		Berg		33	Good plant, good yield and good size hops.		7/22		3
96-30		G		32	Fair plant, poor yield, some cones are mature		7/22	1	Beyond stages
					at this date.				
98-30		$Spa(\mathbb{R})$		33	Good plant, good yield, good sized hops		7/22		2
104-6		AR		33	Fair plant, poor yield, fair size hops.		7/22		3
104-12		NO.		33	Fair plant, fair yield, fair size hops.		7/22		3

## Table 15. Maturity Notes on Foreign Varieties Picked 1936

Table	16.	Foreigns	Picked	in	1936
			and the second sec	and the second s	and the second state of the second seco

	1	ŧ 1	ter- ellente-danter - Herb Herb Herbe- antere entrette- att etter att entrette etter att etter K	1 1	n i Bernin i State en La	: 1936 :	1935 Chemic	al Analysis
Row and	:	* 1	<b>B</b>	1 I		:Mildew :	Total % :	Total %
Plant	1	: Date :		: Aotuml:	×,	inotes :	: flos lo	of Alpha
Number	: Variety	Picked	Odor of Cones	dry wto:	Dry	:(S & L):	resin :	resin
3-9	EG	9 <b>/2</b>	Medium	3-3	24	-	16.66	5.12
16-6	Bav	9/11	Weak pleasant	2.5	27	SL	19-17	5.02
16-8	EQ.	9/8	Strong	4.0	29	L	16.66	5,12
17-2	Bav	9/11	Weak, pleasant	2.4	27	SL	19.17	5,02
20-4	A(U)	9/8	Strong sweet	2.3	35	-	18.60	5,21
23-6	Sam (S)	9/11	Medium peculiar	4.5	28	SZL	16.65	6.91
28-7	MR	9/8	Strong oily	1.1+	25		16.20	1.53
28-30	LG	9/10	Medium rather syset	2.1	35	wite-	16.72	3.07
37-24	Spa(U)	9/8	Strong	3.6	29	-	16.20	4.47
39-17	L	9/8	Strong sweet pleasant	2.5	28	-	20.88	6.66
41-24	Som(U)	9/8	Medium strong	3.2	28	SL	17.37	8.06
63-31	EKG	9/8	Very strong	2.1	34	=	*	-
8 <b>8-8</b>	G.C.	9/9	Eather strong)		85	sz	-	
89-7	GC	9/9	Bather strong)	1.0	ZÖ	S	**	
94-13	El	9/10	Medium strong	2.5	23	•	17.54	6.73
94-17-19-22	Tett)			• •		-		
95-14-19	Tett)	8/19	Union like	1.6	37	**	-	•
95-13	Sem	9/19	Medium	1.1 #	25	-	14.09	2.72
95-16-17	V(J)	9/9	Medium	2.8	31	-	17.21	3.25
95-22	Spa(S)	9/9	Weak pleasant	1.3	30	-	17.54	7.50
95-28-29	G+	9/9	Very strong	.3	60	***	15.43	3.48
96-3	TB	9/9	Bather strong	1.7	30		15.16	3.68
96-27	Berg	9/10	Medium	2.3	30	L	19.92	6.09
96-30	G*	9/9	Very strong (with other golding	) -	-	S	15.48	3.48
98-30	Spa(R)	9/10	Rather weak	3.5	25	<b>~</b> `	16.92	6.44
104-6	AR	9/10	Rather mild	1.0	28		12.53	.95
104-12	No.	9/10	Rather strong peculiar	1.1	33	з <b>3</b> г	14.67	2,30

- L = Means that it is a leaf infection.
- S Means that it is a stem or spike infection.
- * Meens hops were overripe.
- # Means 25% of green weight was method used in deriving the dry weight.

# Symbols Used in Table 16

BO	•	Early Green
Bav		Beveriens
A(U)		Alsave (Urbann)
Sam(3)		Sembling (Solmon)
MR		Millers Resistant
LG		Late Grape
Spa(U)	-	Spalter (Urbann)
L	-	Landhopfen
Sam(U)	*	Sambling (Urbann)
EKG	**	East Kent Golding
0C		Golden Clusters
E <b>1</b>	•	Elsesor
Tett		Tetmonger
Sen	**	Semsch
V(J)	*	Vorte (Jagger)
Spa(S)	٠	Spalter(Simon)
G	•	Golding
TB		Tige Blanche
Berg		Bergunder
Spa(R)	-	Spalter (Rhomer)
AR		Auscher Rote
ND		Millverttergrune

Row and	1		\$	Piret	1	Last
Plant Number	1	Variety	1	Pollen Shed	1	Pollen Shed
1-50		LC-R		7/27		7/31
8-8		LC-R		7/21		8/10
8-15		LC-R		7/12		8/26
10-13		LC-R		7/29		8/13
13-33		F-S		7/29		8/21
14-16		EC-R		6/25		s/1
15-51		F-8		6/15		7/12
17-50		LC-R		7/28		8/12
19-8		OSC-S		7/25		8/5
19-51		( <b>4-3</b> 3)-S		6/17		<i>1/</i> 1
20-34		ÓSC-SÍ		6/22		7/12
29-8		R <b>V-8</b>		7/5		8/4
30-31		LC-8		1/5		8/4
31-6		F- <b>S</b>		7/12		7/28
31-34		RV-S		6/17		7/10
34-33		F8		6/27		7/30
37-33		LC-S		7/10		8/17
89-4		Cal-S		7/20		8/6
44-13		X-8		7/10		7/24
45-30		FS		6/19		7/21
61-29		X-8		<i>i/</i> 1		e/9
63-26		LC-S		7/10		8/1
6 <b>550</b>		EKG-S		7/8		7/27
63-34		F-S		7/1		7/30
71-16		LOXF-S		6/18		8/9
72-11		X-8		7/21		8/12
73-10		EC-S		7/15		8/12
84-15		LC-S		7/10		7/30
86-15		RV-S		7/15		8/8
89-26		F-S		7/12		7/28
93-14		<b>Pr</b>		6/25		7/28
102-15		X-8		7/20		8/3
104-11		Mul.G.R		7/12		8/9
107-21		F-R		6/21		8/2

Table 17. Pollen Shedding Period of Males Used in Crosses 1936

#### Variety Trial Plot on the Horst Reach

In 1935 a variety trial plot was established on the Horst Ranch near Independence, Oregon. The planting plan of this yard is given in Figure 1. Tables 18, 19, 20 and 21 give the notes that were taken on this variety plot at various dates during the summer of 1936. In Table 22, a comparison of the amount of mildew infection on the foreign varieties being grown both in the Horst yard and in the experimental yard at Corvallis is given. At the time these notes were taken mildew infection was slightly heavier in the Horst yard than it was in the Corvallis yard. This was likely due to the fact that the plot at the Horst Banch is on low ground and is surrounded by trees, and hence the humidity in the area is usually high. High humidity favors the spread of downy mildew. Hone of the varieties grown in this plot were immune to mildew although some of them seemed to be more resistant than Late Clusters.

No yield data were obtained from this plot due to the fact that the manager of the ranch failed to let us know when these hops would be picked. All varieties were picked on the same day although they varied by as much as two to three weeks in their date of meturity. It would be desirable to have one man in charge of this plot so that data could be taken on each variety at the proper time. If this can be done, much valuable information can be secured from this plot.

 	<u>Fig. 1</u>	<u>Dia</u>	gram of Vari	ety	Tria	<u>1 P</u> 1	bt	- Ho	orst	Yaro	1 -	Indepe	ndeno	30,	0 <b>r</b> eg	on		44
					Pla	nted	19	35										
															80.8	n an	80 -	80
							AND CONTRACTOR								1		•	
	Legend	i Not un	<ul> <li>************************************</li></ul>							der unter der die					*	1:	•	
 	Row 1 -	- Gold	ing MRQCA		,						<u> </u>		7	4 74				
	" 2 -	- Vert	ə-Jagger							8				 	•		•	•
	" 3 -	- Spal	ter (Simon)											• • * •	•		•	•
	" 4 - " 5 -	- Tetn - Alsa	anger Frun ee-Urbann											•	•	• ¥	•	;
 	" 6 -	Saml	ing (Salmon)	Deci Liveeno		_								· ·	* •	•	•	•
	" 7 -	- Spal	ter														:	•
	" 8 -	• Spal	ter-Urbann ter (Pohmen)										60	- X - X	•		:	• • ¥
	" 10 -	- Elas	bar							4 - 100 - 10 - 10			×		-		•	?
	" 11 -	- Sems	<b>bh</b>							P			*	••	•	•••	•	
 	" 12 -	Burg	under (Simon	<u> </u>							··,,		×	•••	•		•	•
	" 13 -	- Gree: Land	n Duba honfen (Simo	L)									*	• •	•	• •	•	•
	" 15 -	· Oreg	on Early Clu	ster	S					1			•	• X • *	•	•••	•	•
	" 16 -	• Oreg	on Early Clu	ster	ś								•	• • • *	X	: :	•	;
	" 17 -	B.C	. Kents							-			•		Ŷ		•	•
	" 19 -	Cali	fornia Clust	ers	-							,				×	÷	÷
	" 20 -	• Oreg	on Clusters											* *	××		•	•
	" 21 -	Rive	rview Seedli	ngs	(Bran	alin.	g)					4		- ×	*	*	• 4(	o :
	" 23 -	Oreg	rview Seedli on Late Clus	ngs ters	(Bran	nin	g)						•	• •	•	•		•
 	" 24 -	Fugg	les Nursery							and a local			• •	r ar r	X	•	• •	, . , .
													•		:			
	(1) Row	n mmh	37°C							29	29	30 30	×				•	
	(2) Num	iber o	f plants per	row						•	•	• •		• •	•	· •	• •	•
			- +							ж •	•	• • •		•••	 		• •	•
 									6	·•••		• • •			*		* * ++	
	⊥ ↑								20		•				: 1	( <b>•</b>	• •	•
								נ	7	1 3		• •			X	-	• •	•
N	<	S						13			•				27			
							10	•	ж. • ж. •	• •	•				-	•	• •	•
	W			(2)			, ·	•	• •	* •	•		· • )	• •	*	*		•
				2	22	2	•	*	•••	× •		• *		• •	•	· •	•••	•
				1)	* *	x 3	•	*	•••	+ u + s	*		• • •	•	:	•	• ×	- ( •
				,- <b>,</b> T	23	4 5		÷	• •		*					-	* *	
 							6											
								7	8	+ • ¥ •	•			•	× +	•	• •	•
						Contraction of the second			9 :	10 11	12		• • ×	r •	•	*	• ¥ • •	f
										-		13 14 1	5 16 1'	7 18	19 a		• 22 2:	3 24
	ł					and the second se							-	10			~~~	
 																		<del></del>
												9			Control of a line of			
									-						-1			

Table 18. Variety Trial Plot, Horst Yard, Independence

```
Row 1. Golding MRPQCA - 2
 Π.
       Vorte Jagger - 2
   2.
 Ħ
   3.
       Spalter (Simon) - 2
ŧ1
       Tettnanger Früh - 7
   4.
 11
       Alsace (Urbann) - 6
    5.
12
   6.
       Samling (Salmon) - 11
 11
    7.
       Spalter - 15
教
       Spalter (Urbann) - 17
   8.
17
       Spalter (Rohmer) - 20
   9.
" 10.
       Elassar - 21
* 11.
       Semach - 29
" 12.
       Burgunder (Simon) - 29
" 13.
       Early Green Duba - 30
#
  14. Lendhopfen (Simon) - 30
" 15.
       Brewer's Favourite 12; Oregon Early Clusters - 48
" 16.
       Brewer's Gold 12; Oregon Early Clusters - 48
" 17.
       B. C. Kent Goldings - 74
" 18.
       B.C. Kent Goldings - 74
" 19.
       California Clusters - 80
* 20.
       Oregon Fuggles - 80
件
  21.
       Riversi de Seedlings - 80
* 22.
       Riverside Seedlings - 80
# 23.
       Oregon Late Clusters - 41
" 24. Puggles Nursery
```

Notes Taken 6/8/36

Vines already suckared and stripped and some spiking done when counted.

Legend	bs · blind spikes.	0	out.
	S = spikes.		
	LI = leaf infection.		
Row 1:	Hills 1, 2 . LI		
<b></b>	Hills, 1, 2* bs		
Row 2:	Hills 1, 2 = LI		
Row 3:	Hills 1, 2 = LI		
	H111 1 = S		
Row 4:	Halls 3, 4 = 0		
	Hills 1, 2, 5, 6,7 . LI		
	H111 5 * S		
Row 5:	Hills 1, 6 * 0		
	Hills 4, 8 = LI		
	Hills 2, 3 = 3		
Row 6:	Hills 1-11 = LI		

Variety Trial Plot, Horst Yard, Independence, (Cont.)

```
Row 7: Hills 3, 9 = 0
       Hills 1-2, 4-8, 10-13 = LI
       1111 6 = s
Row 8: Hills 2-12, 16-17 = LI
       Hills 1, 14 = S
Row 9: Hills 1-20 = LI
Row 10: Hill 1 = 0
        Hills 5,6 = barely up
        Hills 2-4, 7-10, 13-23 = LI
Row 11: Hills 2, 5, 17, 28 = 0
        Hills 3-4, 6-9, 11-16, 18-25, 27, 29 * LI
        Hills 3-4, 7-9, 12-15, 18-21, 23-25, 27, 29 = bs
        Hills 10, 16 = S
Row 12: Hills 1-29 = LI
        Hills 9-11, 13-15, 18-21, 23, 29 • S
Row 13: H111 27 = 0
        Hills 1-26, 28-30 = LI
        Hill 2 = bs
        Hills 4, 22 = S
Row 14: Hills 1-14, 16-50 . LI
        Hills 4-5, 8, 12, 14-17, 19-21, 24-30 = S
Row 15: Brewer's Favourite:
           Hills 3-6, 11= 0
           Hills 1-2, 7-9, 12 = barely up
           H111 10 • LI
           Hill 10 = S
        Oregon Early Clusters:
           Hills 1-48 . LI
           Hills 1-48 = S
Row 16: Brewer's Gold:
           Hills 1-7, 9-12 = 0
           Hill 8 . barely up
        Oregon Early Clusters:
           Hills 1-48 = LI
           Hills 1-48 = S
Row 17: Hills 1, 3-14, 16-20 * LI
        Hills 1-5, 8, 12, 14 = S
Row 18: ----
Row 19: Hill 5 = 0
        Hill 16 . barely up
        H111s 1-5, 6-15, 17-20 = LI
        Hills 1, 6-7, 9-15, 17-20 = S
Row 20: Hills 2-8, 10-13, 15-20 = LI
        Hill 11= 8
Row 21: Hill 3 - barely up
        Hills 1-20 - LI
        Hills 3, 5-6, 8-10, 12-14, 16-20 = S
Row 22: ----
Row 23: Hill 3 = barely up
        Hills 1-2, 4-5, 7-20 = LI
        Hills 7-10, 12-13, 16-20 = S
Row 24: H111: 1-20 - LI
        H111 20 * 8
```

## Table 19. Notes Taken on Variety Trial Plot at the

## Horst Yard - Independence, June 8, 1936

```
Row Variety
```

1	Golding MRPQCA -
2	Verte (Jagger) -
5	Spalter (Simon) -
4	Tettmanger Früh - Hills 5, 6, and 7 not typical.
5	Aleace (Urban) -
6	Samling (Salmon) - Hill 11 not typical. Vines vigorous. Small amount of leaf infection but no spikes.
7	Spalter - Plants have yellow mottled leaves. Appears to be a genetic character. 13.
8	Spalter (Urban) - Vigorous vines. Hills 1, 3, 14, and 15 have green stems. Others are red vines.
9	Spalter (Rohmer) - Vigorous vines. Hill 18 not typical.
10	Elassar - Bad leaf infection.
11	Somech - Poor vines. Many spikes.
12	Burgunder (Simon) - Vines vigorous but have lots of leaf infection and spikes.
13	Barly Green (Duba) - Fair vines but considerable mildew,
14	Landhopfen (Simon) - Vines vigorous but considerable mildew.
15	Browers' Pavorite - Plants just coming up.
15	Early Clusters - Badly spiked.
16	Brewers' Gold - Only one plant up.
17	B. C. Kent Goldings - Considerable leaf infection, and spikes.
18	B. C. Kent Goldings - Considerable leaf infection and spikes.
19	California Clusters - Bad mildew infection.
20	Ruggles - Very light leaf infection. No spikes.
21	Riverside Seedling - Hills 1, 2, 6, and 11 red vine. Hills 3, 4, 5, 7, 8, 9, 10, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17, 18, 19 and 20 green vine - look much like Early Clusters.
22	Riverside Seedlings - Hills 4, 5, 14 and 17 red vines; others up to hill 20 are green. Notes only taken to hill 20.
23	Orogon Late Clustor -
10 A	Charles Manager Manager Statistic Control Statistics

24 Puggles Mursery - Light leaf infection.

Table 20. Notes on Foreign Varieties at the Horst Yard

### July 13, 1936

.....

		: Vine : Color	: *Stage of	: General Plant Vigor and
	an ghu ann air an ann an an ann an ann ann ann ann an		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
1.	Golding M.R.P.Q.C.A.	- Red	0	Weak plants due to milder.
2.	Verte Jagger	Green	1	Good.
3.	Spalter (Simon)	Red	0	Fair.
4.	Tettmanger Prüh	Red	0	Poor.
5.	Alsace (Urbann)	Red	0	Good.
6.	Semling (Salmon)	Red	0	Good. Mottled leaves.
7.	Spalter	bezt	Vary	Poor. Mottled leaves. Plants 6 and 13 have hops 1 inch long. Others in store 2.
8.	Spalter (Urbann)	Red	1	Good.
9.	Spalter (Rohmer)	Red	ō	Good, Best of Snalter tumes.
10.	Elassar	Red	õ	Poor.
11.	Semsch	Red	0	Verv poor.
12.	Burgunder (Simon)	Red	õ	Pair. Mottled leaves.
13.	Early Green (Duba)	Green	Ž	Good. Plant 4 has 1 inch hone.
14.	Landhopfen (Simon)	Red	2	Very rood. Inf form.
15.	Browers Favorite	-	ō	Very poor. Plant Nos. 1, 2, 5, 7 and 10 very weak growth. Others dead.
16.	Brewers Gold	-	0	Only one plant growing and it is very weak.
17,	B. C. Kent	Green	0	Good. Uniform.
18.	Oregon Early Cluster	Green	Vary most- ly Stage 3.	Very poor. Almost total loss due to mildew.
19.	California Cluster	Green	3	Fair. Much better than Oregon Clusters.
20.	Oregon Suggles	G <b>rəen</b>	Vary from stage 2 to	Fair - uniform.
			1 inch hops.	
21.	Kiverside Seedlings	Reddish	<b>. 3</b>	Fair to good. Look like red vin type.
22.	Oregon Late Cluster	Green	1	Fair. Are uneven.
23.	Fuggles (Nursery)	Green	Vary from 0 to 8.	Fairly good. Uniform.

1 -- Flowers very small. Stigma just showing.

2 -- Flowers larger. About 4 days earlier than 1.

5 -- Flowers quite large. About 4 days earlier than 2.

Table 21. Notes on Foreign Variatios at the Horst Yard

#### August 21, 1936

Riverside Seedlings - Medium small come, ripe about August 22. Fair yield. Vary in cone shape and maturity. Oregon Fuggles - picked. California Clusters - Mature about August 29. Long cones, fair yield. Brewers Gold - no hops. Brewers Pavorite - no hope. Landhopfen - Picked part of row. Small come, fairly good yield, good vine growth. Rips about August 27. Barly Cluster - Very few hops, uneven, some ripe. Early Green - Good yield, good medium large size cone. Vary in maturity, some mearly ripe. Burgunder (Simon) - Small slender come, fair yield. Good vine growth. 1 inch comes. (Mature August 25. Vary) Sensch - Square cone. Mature August 27. Vary. Poor yeld - mildew. Elassar - Fluffy small cone, fair yield, fair vine growth. Spalter (Rohmer) - Small blunt cone, fair yield. Mature August 30. Spalter (Urbann) - Small blunt cone, fair yield. Mature August 29. Spalter - Small blunt cone, poor yield. Mature August 25. Samling (Salmon) - Small blunt cone, fair yield, mature September 4. Alsace (Urbann) - Small cone, fair yield. Mature August 23. Tettnanger (Prüh.) - Medium size cone, poor yield, Mature August 23. Spalter (Simon) - Samt as other Spalters. Vorte Jagger - Small round cone, fair yield. Mature August 29. Golding - Small round cone, poor yield. Mature August 24.

All vary in cone size, shape and maturity.

Varieties at	the Horst	Yard and	at	Corvallis,	1956
--------------	-----------	----------	----	------------	------

-indime-with		i Hore	t Yas	3 8/8/	36 1	Cor	vall!	<b>6/5</b>	/36
		: Total :	Mo.	; No.	1 1	Total .	-	1	1
	**	1 No. 1	(1)	: (2)	I No. I	No. 1	NO.	1 NO.	I NO.
	Variety	I FLANCEI	8		I Free	TERIORI	63 	<u> </u>	1 1100
1.	Golding	2	2	2	0	3	1	0	2
2.	Verte (Jagger)	2	0	2	0	3	0	0	8
δ.	Spalter (Simon)	8	1	2	0	8	0	3	5
4.	Tettnanger Früh	5	1	5	0	5	0	0	5
5.	Alsace (Urban)	4	2	2	0	7	3	5	2
6.	Samling (Salmon)	11	0	11	0	10	7	10	0
7.	Spalter	11	1	11	0	9	2	2	7
8.	Spalter (Urbann)	17	2	13	2	9	4	6	3
9.	Spalter (Rohmer)	20	0	20	0	10	2	4	6
10.	Blassar	18	0	16	2	15	5	9	6
11.	Semsch	25	18	22	3	9	0	4	5
12.	Burgunder (Simon)	29	12	29	0	18	2	16	2
13.	Early Green (Duba)	29	3	29	0	13	2	8	6
14.	Landhopfen (Simon)	30	18	29	1	21	6	19	2
15.	Brewer's Favorite	1	1	1	0	***	٠		٠
16.	B.C. Kent Goldings	20	6	18	1	14	2	6	8
17.	California Cluster	<b>1</b> 8	14	17	1	10	7	8	2

(1) S - Spike
(2) L - Leaf infection

#### Chemical Analysis

Chemical analysis of the more promising seedlings and of the foreign variaties grown in the experimental yard at Corvallis, Oregon, were run by Mr. Frank Babak, Associate Biochemist, Division of Drug and Related Flants, Bureau of Plant Industry, U. S. Department of Agrioulture, Washington, D. C. Mr. Rabak also analyzed hop samples from a fertiliser trial and from a stage of maturity experiment conducted by Dr. T. C. Smith. The reports submitted by Mr. Rabak are included verbatim in the following pages as a matter of record. These reports are for the 1935 season rather than for 1936 as they arrived too late to be included in the 1955 Annual Report.

## Analysis of Seedling Hope Grown at Corvallis, Oregon in 1935

Seventy-four seedling hops were grown on the experimental plot at Corvallis, Oregon, by Dr. D. C. Smith in 1935. These were divided into three groups according to a tabulation submitted by Dr. Smith. Group 1 - 16 seedlings, group 2 - 17 seedlings, and group 3 - 41 seedlings.

Fhysical and chemical examinations were made of the hope obtained from the various seedlings, some of which were grown in 1933 and 1934. The results were tabulated in three groups. In group 1 eight seedlings yielded hops containing from 16.03 to 19.71 per cent, four from 14.36 to 15.93 per cent and four from 11.09 to 12.72 per cent of soft resins. The seedlings in these three percentage ranges of soft resins may be classed as good, fair and poor respectively.

These seedlings rearranged in decreasing order of their soft resin content were as follows:

	Per cent	Quality
Seedlings	Total Soft Resins	Classification
52-31	19.71	
Late Clusters	19.12	
8-12	19.06	
62-27	18.12	Good
Fuggles	17.62	
70-15	17.16	
od Vine	17.11	
36-7	16.03	
53-10	15.93	annan annan seana annan annan annan annan annar annar annan annar
63-31	15.00	Fair
2-31	14.41	
19-33	14.36	
47-18	12.72	
100-8	12.45	Poor
24-7	11.80	
77-5	11.09	

Five of the sixteen seedlings grown in 1935 were also grown in 1933 and 1934. In order that a comparison of these five seedlings

# Analyses of Seedling Hops - Corvallis, Orogon, 1985

Group 1

							n an	1 1			
Sample	Plant	Coler	t t Odor t	t t Soods t	t Picking t	Lepulin	Strobiles	Moisture:	Total : Soft : % :	Alpha %	
18	47-18	Golden yellow with pale brown comes	Strong pleasant	Very	Clean	Yellow, fairly plentiful	Broken, Medium to large	7.66	12.72	0,60	
23	19-58	Pale green	Mild pleasant	Many	Very clean	12 24 25	Broken, large	8.10	14.56	Trace	
24	62-27	<b>\$\$</b> \$2	<b>17 17</b>	#	¥ *	Yellow, plentiful	Broken, stall to medium	7.52	19.18	#	
27	86-7	Pale green with few brown cones	Mild, not pleasant		Clean	11 92	Broken, modium to large	7.82	16.08	2,56	
38	100-8	Pale green	Mild,pleasant	For	Clean	Yellow, fairly plentiful	Unbrokon, medium	8 <b>.16</b>	12.45	4.12	
87	77-8	Dark groom	Mild, pleasant	Pew	Clean	Yellow, fairly plentiful	Broken, medium to large	8,66	11.09	1.78	
43	63-31	Yellowish groen brown cones	Very mild, not pleasant	Pew	Clean	Yellow, fairly plentiful	Broken, medium to large	7.50	15.00	Trace	
45	70-15	Pale groan	Mild,pleasant	P <b>ow</b>	Clean	Yellow, plentiful	Broken, medium	8 <b>.20</b>	17.16	0.61	
48	Fuggles	Golden, green variegated	Mild, very pleasant	Medium	Unclean	Lamon yellow, plantiful	Broken, medium	7.64	17.62	5.80	
55	52-31	Pale green, brown cones	Strong, pleasant	Nedium	Unolean	Lemon yellow, plentiful	Unbroken, medium to large	8.08	19.71	5.82	
61	<b>63-1</b> 0	Orean, slightly brown	Strong, pleasant	Many	Clean	Yellow, fairly plantiful	Broken, large	7.36	15.95	1.51	
66	8-12	Yellowish green	Mild, agreeable	Many	Pairly clean	lemon yellow, very plantiful	Broken, modium to large	7.28	19.08	4,98	
69	Late Clusters	Yellowish green	Mild, agreeable	Pon	<b>Clean</b>	Lemon yellow, very plantiful	Broken, smil to medium	6.72	19.12	6.74	
74	Red Vine	Golden yellow	Strong, not pleasant	Many	Clean	Yellow, plantiful	Broken, large	6,74	17.11	2,34	
76	2-51	Green with yellow tint	Mild, not pleasant	Pew	Clean	Yellow, scarce	Broken, modium to large	7 <b>.96</b>	14.41	1.89	
76	24-7	Yellow groan with brown conces	Disagreeable	Very	Unc <b>lean</b>	Dark golden, very searce	Broken, small, discolored	7.10	11,80	71200	ł
											in a

()(i	Perine		
	1	Gazana	: Total
ł	Beta I	Hard	: Resins
	12.18	1.18	18-87
	****		
	14.56	1.38	15.74
	18.12	1.91	20+08
	13.47	2.50	18.68
	8 <b>*22</b>	1.61	14.06
	9.31	1.58	12.45
	15.00	2.01	17.01
	16,55	0.72	17.98
	12.52	1.91	19.55
	13,89	2.05	81.74
	14.42	1.86	17.79
	14.08	2.15	21.21
	13.38	1.78	20.90
	14.77	1.80	18,91
	12.58	2.01	16.42
	11.80	0.84	12.64

grown during three successive years might be made, a tabulation of the total soft resin content of the hops produced in 1933, 1934, and 1935 was made.

	1	Por cont of Total	Soft Resins
	: 1933	1 1934	1 1955
86-7	18,22	17.95	16 <b>.03</b>
53-10	17.10	16.96	15.95
19-35	17.49	16.77	14.36
62-27	17.55	14.93	18.12
2-51		14.24	14.41

Comparison of Total Soft Reain Content of Five Seedlings of Group I Grown in 1935, 1934, and 1935

Seedlings (36-7) and (53-10) remained fairly constantly high in total soft resins during the three successive years. Seedling (19-33) decreased and seedling (62-27) increased in 1935 over 1933 and 1934, while seedling (2-31) remained fairly constant in 1934 and 1935.

In group 2 only three seedlings yielded hops containing from 16 to 16.68 per cent, eight from 13.64 to 15.55 per cent and six from 11.05 to 12.89 per cent of soft resins. The majority of the seedlings (14 of the 17 seedlings) in group 2 were poor to fair in quality. Of these 17 seedlings two were also grown in 1934 and none in 1933.

Seedlings (32-31) and (41-31) with 15.35 and 12.42 per cent in 1935 compared with 15.28 and 13.13 per cent of soft resins respectively in 1934.

The seedlings of Group 2 re-arranged in decreasing order of their soft resin content and classed as good, fair and poor were as follows:

## Analyses of Soedling Hops - Corvallis, Oregon, 1988

Group 2

	an genere genere de services				grangsaan kalika sebengkan kalika kanadi bel K			1 1	andere bige in the second second single single single second		Resins		
Sample	Plant No.	t Color	t Dăpr	i Sooda i	Picking	t Lapulin	: Strobilos	i Moisture: t % t	Total Soft	Alpha t %	t t Barlan. t %	s Gamman. s Haurd s X	: Total : Regine : X
4	32-M	Yellowish groon	Strong ploasant	Pew	Clean	Yellow, fairly plentiful	Broken, modium to large	8.00	15.35	5.00	12.35	1.63	16.99
11	30-5	Colden yellow groen tint	Mild, pleasant	Very fow	Clean	Yellow, searce	Broksa, large	8,30	12.89	0.59	12.30	1.68	14.48
15	<b>66-81</b>	Yollowish green	Strong, pleasant	Many	Clean	Deep yellow, fairly plentiful	Broken, medium to large	8.44	18.00	Trace	16.00	1.13	17.18
18	518	Golden yellow, green tint	Mild, vory pleasant	Many	Clean	Deep yellow, fairly plentiful	Broken, modium to large	9.04	14.49	5.05	11.44	1.26	15.78
19	368	Dark green with many brown conce	Strong, pleasant	2 cm	Pairly clean	Golden, searce	Unbroken, medium	8.46	11.05	Trace	11.05	1.81	12.86
26	<b>38-7</b>	Bright green	Pleasant, flowery	Many	Clean	Yellow, plentiful	Broken, medium to large	7.80	15.48	Trace	16.48	1.39	16.87
28	60-7	Pale green	Mild, pleasant	Very f <b>er</b>	Cleen	Yellow, scarce	Brokon, modium	8+00	12.62	1.50	11.12	1.15	18.77
81	52-1	Green with brown comes	Strong, not pleasant	Pew	Pair ly clean	Yellow, plontiful	Broken, modium	7.80	16.57	2 <b>.74</b>	13.83	2.00	18.67
52	33-9	Green with brown cones	Fair, mild	Many	Pairly clean	Yellow, plontiful	Broken, medium	8.50	14,95	2.64	12.51	1.90	16.85
88	85-15	Golden yellow, green tinted	Mild, ag <b>ree</b> ble	Fow	Clean	Yellow, scarce	Unbroken, large	6.62	12.69	Trace	12.69	1.20	13,80
59	62-23	Dull yellow green	Mild, agreeable	Many	Clean	Yellow, soarce	Unbrokon, small	7.72	13.64	0.64	15.00	1.58	15.22
40	43-18	Yellowish green	Vory pleasant	Ked.	Clean	Yellow, fairly plentiful	Unbroken, medium to small	7.68	15.55	8,16	12.39	1.48	17.08
47	746	Pale yellow green	Strong, not pleasant	Vory fow	Fairly clean	Yellow, scarce	Unbroken, small to medium	7.04	11.90	0+87	11.08	1, 88	13 <b>, 25</b>
60	5512	Pale green, brown cones	Very mild pleasant	Mød.	Pairly clean	Yellow, scarce	Broken, modium to large	7.80	14.96	0.87	14.89	1.07	16.05
62	27-9	Pale yollow gross	Mild, agrosable	Pen	Closen	Yellow, scarce	Broken, large	8.00	14.40	1.20	13,20	1.80	16,90
63	3558	Pale yellow green	Mild, agreeable	Pow	Clean	Yellow, plentiful	Broken, medium	7.60	16.68	2.62	14.06	1.77	19.45
65	41-31	Pale yellow green	Mild, agreeable	Many	Clean	Yellow, scarce	Unbroken, modium	7.28	12.42	None	12.42	0.96	13.30

.

.

NUTE: All percentages of resins calculated on dry basis.

.

	Por ount	Quality
Seedlings	Total Soft Regins	Classification
35 <b>33</b>	16.68	
52-1	16.51	Good
56-31	16.00	
48-18	15,55	alle annale auseur maale daale auveur versje kende deste
38-17	15,48	
52-31	15.35	
55-12	14.96	Pair
33-9	14.95	- of a state day
51-8	14.49	
27-9	14.40	
62-23	13.64	
30-5	12.59	iter stadat förstär stadija värätän stänstä stadit, sonsta integra stäntar stävistär.
65-15	12.69	
50-7	12.62	Poor
41-31	12.48	
74-5	11.90	
36-8	11.05	

In group 3 consisting of 41 seedlings grown in 1935, thirteen may be classed as good in quality with percentages of soft resins ranging from 16.01 to 18.96; eighteen as fair with percentages from 14.01 to 15.77 and ten poor, with 11.00 to 13.35 per sent soft resins.

These seedlings of group 3 re-arranged in the decreasing order of their soft resin content and classed as good, fair, and poor are as follows:

	Per cent	Quality
Seedlings	Total Soft Resins	Classification
Late Clusters	18,96	
101-32	17.75	
36-32 .	17.70	
73-12	17.20	
Fuggles	17.00	
\$5-5	18.80	
8-10	16.77	Good
64-8	16.76	
92-22	16.66	
47-32	16.40	
72-22	16.33	
63-1	16.27	
65-12	16.01	
21-6	15.77	antala anana alahan anang alaman dintan anang alama danga ang ang
49-28	15.60	
59-16	15.56	
14-52	15.53	
46-4	15.42	
80-21	15 <b>.33</b>	

# Analyzes of Seedling Hops - Corvallis, Oregon, 1935

Group S

	8	. 9 . 8	8	1	1		1	1	l	angogonania orong goni na Bitene ango kanatata sa sa sa sa sa sa	Resins		
Sample No.	s Plant 1 No.	s Color	i Odor	i Soods	Picking	: Langulin :	strobiles	Moisture	Soft	Alpha	: Beta : %	s Hard s %	: Resins
2	102-20	Colden yellow	Mild, unploasant	Many	Fairly cloan	Searce	Broken, medium	8,22	12.46	Trees	12.46	1.50	13.76
2	55-15	Yellowish green	Mild, pleasant	Med.	Clean	Fairly plentiful	Broken, medium	7.92	14.56	5.02	11.52	1.58	15.92
8	8-10	Yellowish green	Strong, pleasant	Vory	Cloan	Plantiful	Broken, large	7.68	16,77	S.02	13.75	2.24	19.01
6	14-32	Pale green	Mild,pleasant	Many	Clean	Fairly plantiful	Broken, medium to large	8.08	15.53	0.46	15.07	1.60	17.13
6	53-14	Yellowish green	Strong, unploasant	Nod.	Clean	Pairly plontiful	Broken, medium to large	8.12	15,19	2.15	13.04	2.26	17.45
7	43-5	Pale green	Strong, unpleasant	Many	Clean	Scarce	Broken, medium	7.96	14.76	1.15	15,61	1.33	16.09
8	73-12	Yellowish green some brown cones	Strong, unpleasant	Med.	Fairly clean	Vory plantiful	Broken, anali to modium	7.84	17.20	3.42	13,78	2.53	19.73
9	101-52	Bright green	Very mild, pleasant	Ned.	Very elean	Very plentiful	Broken, medium to large	7.56	27.75	5.30	12,45	1.60	19,35
10	44-15	Pale yellow green	Very mild, pleasant	Fear	Fairly	Fairly plentiful	Broken, medium to large	8*28	14.18	0.00	13,50	1.26	15.44
14	46=6	Greenish yellow	Strong, pleasant	Many	Clean	Plontiful	Broken, modium to	7e44	15.42	3.93	11.49	1.87	17.29
15	40-15	Golden yellew	Strong, pleasant	Meny	Clean	Plentiful	Broken, nodium to	8.28	14.80	1.21	13*59	1.55	16.35
16	86-23	Golden yellew	Strong, unpleasant	Many	Clean	Searco	Unbroken, large	8.04	13.00	2.07	10.95	1.20	14.20
17	76-6	Pale green	Kild.pleasant	Four	Clean	Searea	Revileon, Invent	9-98	14.54	4.15	10.19	3_67	16-01
20	92-22	Dirty green	Pleasant,	Many	Fairly	Plentiful	Broken, medium	7.70	16.66	4.87	11.79	1.94	18.60
03	80	manna de meser	Mad also path	S.Courses	Olona		Denstrone and Stone			Branch include			
22	80-21	Brownish green	Mild,pleasant	Many	Clean	Fairly	Broken, mail to	7.42	15.33	Trace	15.33	2.10	16.87
25	56-28	Greenish yellow	Strong,	Many	Clean	plentiful Very	modium Brokens mall to	8*08	12.80	Trace	12.80	1.89	14.69
29	26-11	Greenish yellow	pleasant Mild,	Many	Pairly	scarco Vory	medium Broken, medium to	7.86	13.35	2.48	10.92	1.66	15=01
80	44-11	Greenish yellow	pleasant Mild,	Many	clean Fairly	scarce Very	largo Broken, medium to	7.88	13.15	3.67	9*48	1.73	14.88
34	64-8	Pale cross	pleasant .	Manar	clean Clean	Scarco Planticul	largo Broken, modium to	7.70	16.76	3.25	13.51	2.19	18.95
4.4° 384	0.0.0	n marken. Ole n marke	flowery	monent	to de tortente	* 4 96 8 9 4 6 4 6 6	large						
35	49-28	Yellow green	Strong, pleasant	Many	Clean	Plantiful	Unbrokan, large	7.74	15.60	Traco	15.60	1.40	17.00
36	63-1	Yellow green	Mild, pleasant	Four	Clean	Plentiful	Unbroken, large	7.74	16.27	3,27	13,00	1.47	17.74
41	40-4	Bright green	Mala	Four	Clean	Very scarce	Unbroken, medium	7.72	12.96	1.55	11.41	1.67	14.63
42	2-33	Yellowish green	Mild, unpleasant	Many	Fairly clean	Secree	Broken, large	7 <b>.</b> 30	16.18	Trace	14.18	2.00	16.18
66	60-29	Olive green	Strong, pleasant	Four	Fairly cloan	Searce	Broken, large	7*68	13.17	Trace	23,27	1.46	14.63
46	63-15	Pale yellow groen	Mala	Mød.	Close	Searce	Broken, large	7.70	12.41	Trace	12+41	1.45	13.86
49	Fuggles	Pale yellow green	Mild, flowery	Very fer	Fairly oloan	Fairly plontiful	Broken, small to medium	6.96	14.15	2+00	12.15	1.36	15.51
50	Fugglos	Bright green	Strongs flowery	Vory Low	01.0m	Plentiful	Broken, small to modium	7*64	17:00	S*64	13,36	1.40	18:40
51	86-32	Pale gross	Mild, pleasant	Four	Clean	Plentiful	Broken, small to	7.58	17*70	S.*76	1.5 * 94	2e03	19.73
52	10=30	Yellowish groom	Mild, pleasant	Peur	Clean	Scarco	Broken, medium	7*66	14.83	2*42	12+41	1.50	16.33
53	21-6	Palo golden vellow	Wild,	Pour	Cloan	Fairly	Broken, medium to	7.68	15.77	2.58	15*19	1.58	17.15
56	57-15	Palo groon	Mild,	Four	Unclean	Very searce	Broken, medium to	8.80	12.35	Traco	12,35	1.46	13:81
56	6732	Palo green	Very	Four	Closen	Plantiful	Broken, small-	8*06	16:40	2.62	13.78	1.49	17:89
57	72-22	Palo green	Strong,	Four	Clean	Plantiful	Broken, medium-	6.90	16.33	0.64	15.69	1.76	18.09
58	35~5	Palo groon	Mild, pleasant	Many	Fairly	Plentiful	Broken, medium-	7.54	16.80	4.26	12.54	1.92	18.72
59	59-16	Palo green	riowery Mild, pleasant	Many	clean Fairly	Plantiful	large Broken, medium	7.26	25.56	2.26	25.50	1.63	17.19
64	65~12	Brown tint Pale groon	Strong.	Penr	Clean	Plantini	Brolom, madlum	7,59	16.01	4.30	11.65	1-80	17.81
67	25~5	Brown tint	pleasant Mild.pleasant	Many	(1) can	Batulto	Resolution and Adver	0.04	35.20	3.34	34.30	3.99	37.02
anga da na manga gan	n e mar de Carpert	Brown tint	a halafan santa a tarta santa			planticul	Paratiting Indertration	0000	8080U	484S		4610	
68	84-11	Pale green Brown tint	Mild, pleasant	Many	Clean	Scarce	Unbroken; medium	7.88	14:10	Trees	14.10	1.68	15.78
70	Lete Clusters	Golden yellew	Strong, pleasant	Many	Clean	Very plentiful	Unbroken, medium	6.80	18.96	5.04	14,92	2.08	21.02
77	4-83	Palo yellow	Mild	Four	Clean	Very scarce	Broken, medium to large	8.16	11.01	Trace	11.01	1.00	12.01

NOTE: All percentages of resins calculated to dry basis.

0	Per cent	Quality
OCCULING	LUCAL SOLE ABELINE	
25-8	15,30	
54-18	15.19	
10-30	14.83	
40-13	14.80	
43-6	14.76	
55-15	14.84	Pair
76-4	14.34	
44-15	14-18	
2-55	14.18	
Fuggles	14.15	
84-11	14.10	
68-5	14.01	
26-11	18.35	inning analys specify specify steppe alphase interest divides allocate
60-29	13.17	
44-11	18.15	
86-23	13.00	
40-4	12.96	Poer
56-28	12.80	
102-20	12.46	
53-16	12.41	
57-16	12.55	
4-33	11.01	
	anala, they will be study to strate study, sough shape shape shape and	annala andar telapa - music innar music anana anana tanap adag

Nine of this group were also grown in 1934 and five in 1935. A comparison of these was made with those grown in 1935.

# Comparison of Total Soft Resin Content of 9 Seedlings of

Group 3 Grown in 1934 and 5 Seedlings of Group 3 Grown in 1933

	\$	Per cent of Total	soft resins
Seedlings	1933	: 1934	1 1935
53-15	**	15.38	14.34
8-10	18.70	17.61	16.77
58-14	*	12.82	15,19
40-13	*	14.12	14.80
92-22	-	16.06	16,66
56-28	14.60	10.24	12,86
60-29	*	10.50	13,17
10-30	*	12.85	14.83
57-16	**	13.70	12.35
43-5	11,68	-	14.76
78-12	17.59	-	17.20
2-83	16.63	-	14.18

Because the total soft resin content (alpha and beta resins) is a good index of the quality, the seedlings were not compared as regards the above two components of the soft resins. Usually hops with the highest soft resin content also contain the highest alpha and beta resin content. The gamma or hard resin content of the seedlings vary considerably and no attempt was made to compare them with respect to this constituent. Nearly all of the seedlings contained less than 2.5 per cent hard resins. Any higher percentages would indicate unusual destruction or change of the desirable constituents from which the hard resins are found.

Frank Rabak Washington, D.C. July - 1936

# Analysis of Foreign Varieties of Hops Grown at Corvallis, Oregon, in 1935

During the season of 1935 a total of 25 foreign varieties of hops were grown at Corvallis, Oregon, by Dr. D. C. Smith for the purpose of determining their respective yielding properties, resistance to disease and chemical composition. The hops were picked when fully mature, dried, compressed and cold stored for later physical and chemical analysis.

The results of the analysis of the samples were tabulated for comparison of their quality.

The color of the samples ranged from pale green to deep golden green and their odor varied considerably as indicated in the table. Nearly all of the varieties from continental Europe possessed a characteristic "oxidized" odor, which is usually observed in hops grown in Europe. None were seedless, although several varieties contained very few seeds. A large mumber contained many seeds. Apparently no attempt was made to eliminate male plants, in order to produce seedless hops. It is possible that some of the varieties are low seed producers which accounts for their partial seedlessness.

The samples were in general clean picked, being comparatively free from leaves and stems. The strobiles were for the most part small to medium in size as compared with the usual domestic varieties grown in Oregon.

The several varieties which were analyzed for their resin content were arranged in the table in the decreasing order of their total soft resin content. It will be observed that the majority contained very high percentages of soft resin ranging from 16 to 20.88 per cent. Only 8 samples contained less than 16 per cent and seven of these contained from 14 to 15.99 per cent.

# Physical and Chemical Analyses of Foreign Hops Grown at Corvallis, Oregon in 1932

		1 1	1	anna air an anna an an Anna anna an an I	1 1	1	an a	\$	in a start of the st	R	asing	
		1				!		: Total:	Alpha:	Bota	CRATTER I	Total
Variety :	Color	i Odor i	Soods :	Picking	: Lapulin :	Strobiles :	Hoisture	: 8076: 1 (p+6+1	(pece)	(B#0#)	a manakar i I	(p.c.)
			:			:	Aler in	8 8	:			
#208 Landhopper	Yellow groen, some brown comes	Strong, pleasant	Many	Clean	Yellow, very plentiful	Broken, medium	7.23	20*88	6,66	14,22	1.75	22+63
#202 Burgunder	Golden yellow, green tint	Pleasant, oxidized	Four	Clean	Yellow, very plentiful	Brokens suall	7*52	19,92	6,09	13,83	1.41	21.55
#215 Bavarian	Yellowish green	Mild, pleasant	Many	Clean	Lomon yellow plontiful	Broken, small	6,98	19.17	5*02	14.15	1.63	20,80
(Urbaun)	Pale green	Strong, not pleasant	Pow	Clean	Lemon yellow, plontiful	Brokens modium	7.20	18*60	5.21	13,39	1.72	20, 32
\$212 New Zeeland Fuggles	Yellowish greeu	Mild, pleasant	Many	Clean	Yellow, plontiful	Much broken, modium to large	7.68	17,89	4.04	13,85	1.91	19,80
#225 Kent, Golding	Golden yellew Green tint	Mild, not pleasant	Pour	Fairly cloan	Yellow, plentiful	Brokens small to modium	6.56	17,87	1.10	16.77	1.96	19,83
#211-M-45	Yailowish green	Mild, pleasant	Few	Clean	Yellow, plentiful	Broken, medium	7*60	27,970	3.61	24+09	2,07	12.77
\$209 Spalter (Simon)	Pale green	Excellent, oxidised	Vory Low	Clean	Yellow, plantiful	Unbroken, medium	8,00	17.54	7*50	10,04	1.53	19.07
#210 Elassar	Yellowish green	Vory pleasant oxidized	For	Cloan	Yellow, plentiful	Brokon, modium	8.10	17.54	6,78	10.81	1.67	19,21
#223 Semling (Urbann)	Yellowish, groon, varie- gabed	Mild, flowery	Nearly seedless	Pairly cloan	Yellow, plantiful	Brokens small to modium	7.26	17*57	8*06	9.31	1.60	18.97
f203 Verte (Jagger)	Golden yellow Green tint	Mild, pleasant oxidised	Many	Clean	Lomon yellow plontiful	Much broken, medium	7.78	17,21	8.25	13.96	1.99	19,20
#204 Spalter (Rohmer)	Pale Groon	Strong, pleasant, oxidised	Four	Clean	Yellow, plontiful	Broken, medium to large	8,20	16,92	6.44	10,48	2.74	18.66
#215 Late Grape	Yellowish green with brown	Strong, pleasant	Many	Fairly clean	Yellow, plentiful	Broken, small to modium	7*28	16.72	8.07	13.65	1.85	19,79
#221 Early green	Doop groon	Nild, agree-	Very many	Clean	Yellow, fair- ly plontiful	Unbroken, medium	7.54	16*66	5.12	11.54	1.76	18.42
#217 Semling (Salmon)	Deap green	Pleasant, oxidised	Very few	Clean	Yellow, plontiful	Unbroken, modium	6e98	16.65	6.91	9.74	1.92	18.57
#218 Spalter (Urbam)	Yellow green, brown tint	Pleasant, oxidised	Vory for	Clean	Lemon yellow, plentiful	Unbrokon, small to medium	0 7.44	16.20	4.47	11.73	1.53	17.73
#214 Spalter (Rohmer)	Pale green	Pleasant, oxidized	Nearly soodloss	Cloan	Yellow, fairly plentiful	Unbroken, small	7.86	15.99	6.72	9*28	1.56	17*55
#220 Miller's Resistant	Yellowish green	Strong, pleasant	Many	Clean	Lemon yellow, plentiful	Unbrokon, anall	7*40	16,20	1.63	14+67	2+11	18.31
#224 ~ ~ ~	Yellowish; green	Mild, pleasant	Many	Clean	Yellow, fairly plantiful	Brokon, mall	6,88	15*72	trace	15*72	1.63	17,25
#216 Colding MRPQCK + 021108	Green with brown tint	Mild, not ploasant	Many	Clean	Yellow, not plontiful	Broken, modium	7.06	15.43	3.48	11,95	1.70	17,18
#205 Tige Blanche (Jagger)	Yellowish green with some brown cones	Mild, oxidised	Mony	Clean	Yellow, fairly plontiful	Brokens small	7*70	15.16	3.69	11+48	1,972	16.88
#207 Muhlvertor Grums (Binder #2)	Bright green	Mild, pleasant	Paur	Clean	Yellow, fairly plantiful	Brokens saall	6.74	14.67	2,30	12:37	1.55	16,02
#201 Spalter	Yollowish green	Pleasant, oxidised	Maxy	Clean	Yellow, fairly plentiful	Unbroken, smill	7.62	14.11	1.13	12.98	1+17	15.28
#200 Semsch	Colden yellow greenish	Strong, not pleasant	Many	Cloan	Yellow, searce	Broken, modium to large	7.54	3,4*09	2.72	11.37	2,27	15.26
#206 Auseher Tote (Binder #1)	Yellowish green	Mild, not pleasant	Modium	Clean	Yellow, searce	Brokon, small	7:40	12,53	0.95	11.58	1.51	14.04

HOIE: ALL percentages of resins calculated to dry basis

The total soft resin content of many of the varieties was strikingly similar to that found in the same varieties grown in 1954. (See 1954 report).

The alpha resin content of the samples ranging from 0.95 to 8.06 per cent while considerably more variable was nevertheless very similar in the same varieties grown in 1934 and 1935. This likewise is true of the beta resin content. The hard resin content of the 1935 samples ranged from 1.17 to 2.07 per cent as compared with 1.24 to 2.08 per cent in the 1934 samples.

The above comparisons are made on basis of resin content of the hops calculated to the dry basis during both seasons. The percentages of resins in 1935 samples are calculated on the dry basis while those given in the 1934 report represent samples containing from 6.8 to 8 per cent moisture. For comparison of each variety during the two seasons it is necessary that the percentages of resins in the 1934 samples be calculated back to the dry basis.

The results of the analyses of the foreign variaties show a remarkable similarity during the two successive years (1934 and 1935). It will be of interest to ascertain whether the same variaties grown this season (1936) will continue to maintain their high quality as regards their content of alpha, beta (total soft resins) and gamma or hard resins.

Frank Rabak Washington, D. C. July, 1936.

# Fortilisers and Their Relation to Quality of Hope

The series of Brtiliser tests on hope begun in 1985 at Corvallie, Oregon were continued in 1984 and 1985 by Dr. D. C. Smith. The tests in 1985 were conducted on three varieties; namely, Early Cluster, Late Clusters and Fuggles, in the experimental yard at Corvallie with fortilisers containing nitrogen, phospherus and potash in varying quantities and combinations. In addition to tests with these fortilising elements tests were also made with ammonium sulphate, calcium nitrate, sodium nitrate and calcium cyanamid to ascertain their effect on the resincus constituents of hops. Tests were also made on Late Cluster hops on the Gouley and Seavey Plots located near Corvallis, using nitrogen, phosphorus and potash fertilizers in different combinations.

The hops from each of the numerous plots were picked when fully mature as determined by physical examination. The samples were dried without heat, compressed, wrapped and stored for subsequent physical and chemical analysis.

The samples were analyzed and the results of the analyzes of each variety grown on the experimental plot at Corvallis and on the Gourley and Seavey Plots near Corvallis, were tabulated.

### Analyses of Hops from Pertilizer Tests at Corvallis, Oregon in 1935

Sample No.	Plant : No.	* * *	FERTIL. 1935	1985	Color	i Odor i	i Soeda i t i	Picking	Lupulin :	Strobi <b>les</b>	Moisture t %	Total : Soft :	A1
125	6-15	2	1bs.16-20-6		Colden groen	Strong, pleasant	Many	Unclean	Yellow, fairly plentiful	Broken, large	7.10	16.93	5.1
109	5-17	2	155.8-10-4		Yellowish green	Strong, not pleasant	Meny	Fair ly clean	Yellow, fairly plentiful	Broken, small to medium	7 <b>.02</b>	17.57	3.
112	4-20		Cheek		Golden yellow green tint	Strong	Many	Fairly closn	Yellow, fairly plentiful	Brokan, medium	8.04	16.86	3.
128	525	2	1bs.16-20-0		Dull golden groen	Strong, ploasant	Many	Clean	Yellow, fairly plentiful	Broken, medium to large	7.70	17.16	2.1
126	8-27	1	16. 16-0-8		Brownish green	Strong, pleasant	Many	Clean.	Yellow, fairly plentiful	Broken, medium	7.00	17.00	3.
129	15-15			1 16.16-20-8	Yellowish green	Mild, pleasant	Many	Clean .	Yellow, very plentiful	Broken, medium	7.22	18.75	5.
124	15-18			1 1b.16-20-0	Yellowish green	Mild, ploasant	P <b>our</b>	Clean	Yellow, very plentiful	Unbroken, medium to large	6*66	19.11	4.
117	14-20			Check	Golden green	Nild, not pleasant	Many	Clean	Yellow, soares	Broken, medium	6.84	15.95	2.(
122	15-26			1 15.16-0-8	Pale, yellow- ish green	Strong, not pleasant	Pow	Clean	Yellow, plentiful	Broken, medium	6.90	17,28	3.1
119	13-24			10.16-20-8	Yellowish green, brown cones	Strong. ploasant	Many	Clean	Yellow, plentiful	Broken, medium to large	6 <b>• 66</b>	17.41	3.4
115	33-26			Cheek	Golden groen	Strong, pleasant	Many	Clean .	Yellow, plantiful	Broken, medium to large	6.66	18.58	5.(
115	26-12			8 <b>00dli</b> ng	Green with yellow tint	Strong, pleasant	Nany	Clean	Yellow, plentiful	Broken, medium	8.00	17.04	S.,
108	32-19			Armonium sulphate	Light green yellow tint	Mild, agreeable	Four	C <b>lean</b>	Yellow, plentiful	Unbroken, medium to large	6.66	18,60	5.1
111	52-21			Calcium nitrate	Colden green	Strong, pleasant	Pen	Clean	Yellow, pleatiful	Broken, anall to medium	6 <b>.46</b>	18.53	5.1
130	32-15			Sodium nitrate	Pale yellow green	Pleasant	Many	Pair ly clean	Lemon yellow, very plentiful	Broken, small to medium	7.20	19.27	4.4
123	31-25			Caloium oyanid	Yellowish g <b>reen</b>	Mild, very agreeable	Many	Fairly clean	Lemon yellow, very plantiful	Broken, large	7.34	19.81	4.'

#### - Barly Clusters -

NOTE: All percentages of resins calculated on dry basis. • Numerals listed in this column refer to fertilizer mixtures containing nitrogen, phosphorus, and potesh in the order mentioned.

	Resine		
Alpha:	Bota i	Garaan Hard %	: Total :Resins : %
5.81	13,12	1.60	18.65
3.75	13.82	1.80	19.\$7
3.34	13.52	2.17	19.03
2.88	14.28	1.95	19.11
3. 34	13.66	1.62	18.74
5.80	14.95	1.96	20.71
4.58	14.53	1.84	20.95
2.08	13.86	2.28	18.18
8.70	18.58	1.70	18.93
3.47	13.94	2.14	19.65
5+01	13.67	2.17	20.75
8. 35	13.69	2.09	19,12
5.38	18+27	1,95	20.55
5.74	14.59	2.00	20, 53
4.45	14,52	1.80	21.07
4.70	14,51	1.82	21.05
## Analyses of Hops from Fertilizer Tests at Corvallis, Oregon in 1935

- Late Clusters -

1		FERTYLLYERS +		ŧ	-		terienteriteriteriteriteriteriteriteriteriteri			All dis all second classification of the					
Sample	Plant	1988	1938	. Color	: Odor	: Soeds	· Picking	: Lapulin	: Strobiles :	Moisture	Total :	Alpha	: Bota	I GARINA	: Total
		n an	*	- <b>F</b>	1	1	1	* *	\$ •	e :	soft :	đ	t . et	: hard	Resins
148	3-16	2 lbs. 16-208	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Pale, yellowish groen	Strong, ploasant	Modium	Clean	Yellow, plentiful	Broken, medium	6.96	18+61	3.17	15.44	1.77	20, 38
147	2-18	2 15 <b>5.</b> 8-10-4		Pale, yellowish green	M <b>ild,</b> p <b>loasent</b>	Many	Fairly clean	Yellow, plantiful	Unbroken, medium to large	6+86	19.62	5,40	14.22	1.88	21.50
155	3-21	ohsek		Golden green	Strong, agreeabl	Pow	Fairly clean	Yellew, plentiful	Broken, medium to large	6.86	19.07	4.56	14.51	2.10	214.07
154	2-23	2 15 <b>8-16-20-</b> 0		Bright, yellowish green	Strong, agreeable	Per	Uncloan	Y <b>ollow,fairly</b> p <b>lontiful</b>	Broken, medium to large	7.28	17.87	4.44	13.43	1.76	10.65
162	8-27	1 1b. 16-0-8		Pale, gold an green	- Strong agreeable	Many	Clean	Yellow, very plentiful	Broken, modium	7.42	20.39	4+90	15.49	1.96	22+55
73	10-23		ੇ 15 <b>•16-20-</b> 8	Yellowish green	Mild, agre	e Many	Clonn	Yellow, plontiful	ilucit broken	7,42	18.19	3.43	14.76	1.62	19:01
151	11-15	•	1 1b.16-20-8	Colden green	Strong, n pleasant	othiany	Fairly oleen	Yellow, plantiful	Broken, nodium to large	6.60	18,13	3.10	15.03	1.86	19,99
150	<b>29-2</b> 6		Chook	Y <b>oll</b> owish g <b>roe</b> n	Mild, agrooable	Por .	Clean	Yellow, very plentiful	Broken, medium to large	6.84	19,85	5+67	13.68	2.20	21,55
144	10-17		1 15.16-20-0	Pale, yellowish groen	Strong, p <b>lonsent</b>	Many	Fairly Ima	Yellow, fairly plentiful	Broken, small to medius	6 <b>.50</b>	16,63	1.92	14.71	2,63	19.26
145	1-26		1 1b.16-0-8	Goldon groen	Strong, ploasant	Nødlum	Fairly clean	Yellow, plentiful	Brokan, medium	7.30	18.55	4.97	13.58	1.81	20.56
71	11-22		Cheek	Golden green	Strong, ploasant	Many	Fairly clean	Yellow, plontiful	Broken, medium	6 <b>.92</b>	19,76	6.09	13.67	1.90	21.66
143	28-19		Armonium sulphate	Y <b>oll</b> owish g <b>roon</b>	Strong, agreeable	Many	Clean	Lemon yellow very plentiful	Broken, medium l	7.86	20.27	5.75	14.52	1.87	22.14
146	28-22		Calcium nitrate	Very pale golden green	Strong, Agreeable	Nany	Sairly ol <b>ea</b> n	Lenon, exceed- ingly sticky	Brokon, medium to large	7.20	21.38	6.87	14,51	1,80	23.18
72	28-14		Sodium nitrate	Goldon yellow	Strong, agrocable	Many	Clean	Lamon, very aticky	Broken, nedium	7.20	19.85	5.87	14.48	1+67	21,52
149	28-24		Calcium cyanamid	Golden green	Strong, agreeable	Pou	Fairly clean	Lenon, very sticky	Broken, small to modium	7.16	20 <b>.4</b> 6	6 <b>•85</b>	14.11	2.05	22.51

NOTE: All percentages of resins calculated on dry basis.

* The memorals listed in this column refer to fertilizer mixtures containing nitrogen, phosphorous and potash in the order mentioned.

# Analyses of Hops from Pertilizer Tests at Corvallis, Oregon, in 1935

- Puggles -

			ana ana amin'ny fanisana amin'ny fanisana amin'ny fanisana amin'ny fanisana amin'ny fanisana amin'ny fanisana a		teriterite and a successive						1		RESIN	8	
1		PERTILIZ	*	1		1					Total	1	1 1	Carries I	Total
Sampler	Plant	1988	1 1935	i Color i	Odor :	Soods	Picking	Lapalin i	Strobiles	Moisture	e saft	: Alpha	Bota 1 8 1 1	hard S	Regins
<u>NO, 1</u> 121	9-16	2 1bs.16-20-3		Olive green	Mild, vory pleasant	Pew	Pairly olean	Bright yellow, plemtiful	Broken, sall	7.40	17.49	4,95	12.54	1.81	19.30
127	9-19	2 1bs.8-10-4		Dark yellow green	Strong, not pleasant	Few	Unclean	Golden, fairly plantiful	Broken, medium to large	7 <b>.1</b> 0	17.19	3.45	14+00	2.42	19.61
120	9 <b>2</b> 0	Cheek		Yellow	Mild, agreeable	Many	Unclean	Go <b>lden, not</b> plentiful	Broken, modium	7.58	15.97	3.61	18.86	2.16	18.13
110	7-24	2 1bs-16-20-0		B <b>aa</b> b D <b>aa</b> b	Strong, pleasant	Many	Unelown	Yellow, not plentiful	Broken, large	7+60	15.80	2.60	13 <b>.20</b>	2,16	17.96
116	727	1 1b.16-0-8		Yellow grown, gome derr come	Strong, pleasant	Many	Very unelean	Yellow.fairly plentiful	Broken, large	7 <b>.76</b>	16.37	3.66	12.71	2,32	18 <b>.69</b>
106	17-16		1 10-16-20-8	Colden green	Strong; pleasant	Many	Fairly	Yellow, fairly plentiful	Broken, medium to large	6.50	16.54	3.47	18.07	2.05	18.55
105	17-24		10.16-20-8	Bright green	Strong ploesent	Many	Cloan	Yellow, plentiful	Much broken, modium to large	6,98	17.62	4.27	13,55	1.67	19.49
103	16 <b>21</b>		Check	Pale oliv	re Mild, no ploasant	t Many	Clean	Yellow, plentiful	Broken, medium	6.94	17.97	5.07	12,90	1.89	19.86
102	17-17		1 15.16-20-0	Greenish	Mild, pleasant	Very	Fairly clean	Yellow, plentiful	Broken, medium	7,10	17.34	8,96	18,56	2.07	19.41
104	16-27		1 1b.16-0-8	Green wit yellow ti	th Pleasant int flowery	Pow	Clean	Yellow, plantiful	Broken, medium to large	6.86	17.00	4.52	12.48	1.98	18 <b>.98</b>
114	<b>34-8</b> 6		Check	Golden groen	Mild, pleasant	Four	Pairly olean	Yellow, not plantiful	Broken, medium	7.84	16.18	2.84	13.84	2.11	18.29
107	54-19		Ammonium sulphate	Yellowis	h Mild, pleasant	Many	Unelenn	Yellow, not plentiful	Unbroken, medium to large	6.76	16,64	4.10	12.44	1.81	18.55
101	54 <b>-21</b>		Calcium nitrate	Yellowis groen	h Strong pleasant	Many	Pairly cloan	Yellow, fairly plentiful	mbroken, medium to large	6,78	16.78	i 3 <b>.48</b>	13.27	1.88	18.65
100	36-16	1	Sodium nitrate	Go <b>lden</b> yellow green tint	Strong, agreeable	Few	Pairly clean	Yellow, plantiful	Unbroken, medium to large	a 7 <b>.0</b> 8	17.60	3 4.84	13.52	1.76	19.43
118	<b>36-23</b>	i	Calcium gyanamid	Yellowia	h Strong agreeabl	Nedium	Fairly clean	Yellow, fairly plentiful	y Broken, medium to large	6,66	16,2	) 2.93	13.27	2.00	18.20

, t

NOTE: All percentages of resins calculated on dry basis.

* Numerals listed in this column refer to fertilizer mixtures containing mitrogen, phospherus, and potash in the order mentioned.

Analyses of Late Cluster Hope from Fertilizer Tests on Gouley and Seavey Plots at Corvallis, Oregon in 1985

			1	1	1		1	É	1 1			RESINS		
Sample: No. 1	Plot	: : Pertilisers * : 1935	t s Color t	t Odor t	t Soods	Picking	t s Iarpu <b>lin</b> t	s Strobiles s	Moisture 1 %	Total Soft	Alpha :	Bota K	s hard s hard	: Total :Resins : X
151	2	1 1b. 16-20-8	Golden groen	Mild pleasant	liedium	Unclean	-COULEY PLOT- Yellow, plentiful	Broken, modium to large	7 <b>•06</b>	18.50	4.78	13.78	1.80	20.50
182	4	11b. 0-20-6	Pale yellow grown	Mild plansant	Many	Pairly clean	Yellow, plentiful	Broken, medium to large	7.00	19+97	5.00	14.97	1.38	21.36
155	10	1 1b. 16-20-8	Pale yellow groen	Mild pleasant	Pow	Unclean	Yellow, plantiful	Broken, medium to large	7 <b>•52</b>	18.70	5.00	13.70	1.86	20.56
134	12	1 1b. 16-0-8	Pale olive groen	Strong, agree- able	Nony	Clean	Yellow, very plentiful	Broken, medium to large	7.32	19.65	6.90	14.95	1.82	21.61
155	6	Ch <b>eo</b> k	Pale groon	Strong, agree- able	Many	Clean	Yellow, very plentiful	Broken, medium to large	7.50	19.76	8.77	13.99	1.90	21.66
136	8	1 1b. 16-20-0	Yellow green	Mild agreeable	Por	Fairly clean	Yellow, very plentiful	Broken, medium to large	6•78	29.65	5.28	14.87	1.62	81.27
							-SRAVEY PLOT+							
187	54	1 15. 16-20-0	Yollow green	Mild agreeable	For	Fairly clean	Yellow, very plentiful	Broken, medium	7.14	18.32	5.44	15.58	1,80	20.62
138	37	1 1b. 16-20-8	Golden green	Mi <b>ld, vor</b> y p <b>leas</b> ant	Fow	Fairly clean	Yellow, very plentiful	Broken, medium	7.00	19.14	5,85	13,29	1.65	20.79
139	39	Border obsok	Goldon green	Mild, pleasant	Post	Pairly olean	Yellow, very plentiful	Broken, medium	7.26	18.00	6.94	15.06	1.50	19 <b>+50</b>
140	40	1 1b. 16-20-8	Bright green	Strong, ploasant	For	Fairly olean	Yellow, very plontiful	Broken, medium	7 <b>.40</b>	<b>20</b> ,09	6.48	13.61	1.60	21.69
141	43	1 15. 0-20-8	Yellowish groen	Strong, pleasant	Por	Fairly olean	Yellow, very plentiful	Broken, medium	6 <b>. 64</b>	18.60	5.18	15.42	1.41	20.01
142	51	1 1b. 16-0-8	Golden green	Mild, ploasant	Pew	Clean	Yellow, very plentiful	Broken, medium	6.96	20.65	6.02	14.61	1.96	22.59

NOTE: All percentages of resins calculated on dry basis.

* All memorals listed in this column refer to fortilizer mixtures containing mitrogen, phosphorus, and potash in the order mentioned.

The results of the tests on Early Cluster grown on the experimental plot at Corvallis are for the most part self-explanatory. The percentages of total soft resins are slightly lower than those from the same plots grown in 1954. The alpha and beta resin content of the samples bear a similar relationship to the 1954 samples. The hard resin content averaged about the same as the 1954 samples. Two of the three check plots contained considerably lower percentages of resins than the fertilized plots. All of the check plots, however, contained noticeably higher percentages of hard resins than the fertilized plots.

The four plots, as listed in the table, fertilized with amonium sulphate, calcium nitrate, sodium nitrate and calcium cyanamid all produced hops with high percentages of alpha, beta and total soft resins and about the average percentage of hard resins. It is possible that these special fertilizers may prove beneficial in improving quality. Therefore it is recommended that the tests be duplicated.

Fortilisor tests with Late Clusters on the experimental plot were not especially significant. A generally high percentage of total soft resins was found in most samples fortilised with nitrogen, phosphorus and potash nixture although it was not greatly different from that of the check plots. This is likewise true with respect to alpha, beta and genum (hard resins). In this table it will again be noted that while the check plot samples differed little from the fertiliser plots, they were uniformly higher in gamma or hard resins.

Again, as with the Early Clusters the Late Clusters responded well to the fertilizing action of ammonium, sodium and calcium salts. These hops were uniformly high in alpha, beta and total soft resins, averaging consider-

ably higher than the check plots. The percentage of alpha or preservative resins was especially high in these samples while the percentage of gamma or hard resins was approximately the same as in the hops fertilized with nitrogen, phosphorus and petash mixtures. It will be interesting to note the effect of these various fertilizers on the quality of the hops produced during the third season.

The percentage of alpha, beta and total soft resins in the Fuggles hops treated with the same fertilisers was uniformly lower than in Early or Late Cluster varieties. The Fuggles variety is usually conceded to be less rich in lupulin (resins) than other varieties grown on the west coast.

When fortilized with annonium, sodium and calcium salts as noted in the table this variety also produced hops with uniformly high percentages of alpha, beta and total soft resins. In general all samples of Fuggles hops from the fortilizer tosts contained a rather high percentage of hard resins as compared with Early or Late Clusters.

The Late Cluster hops from the fortilisor tests conducted on the Souley and Seavey plots in 1935 contained uniformly high percentages of alpha, beta and total soft resins, differing only slightly from the check plots. The gamme or hard resin content of the several samples from these two plots was somewhat lower than the Late Cluster hops grown on the experimental plot at Corvallis.

No significant conclusions can be drawn from the fertilizer tests to date although the tests may possibly show the beneficial effect of certain fertilizers after another year's observation. The response of fertilizers is not always immediate and may require a longer period to

exert their effect. It can, however, be stated that in view of the results obtained with ammonium sulphate, sodium nitrate, calcium nitrate and calcium cyanamid, further tests with these salts should be continued to ascertain their effect on improvement of quality of hops.

Frank Rabak Washington, D.C. July 1936.

### The Relation of Stage of Maturity to the Pormation of Resins in Hope

For the purpose of obtaining desired information on the formation of the resincus constituents in hops at different stages of maturity an experiment was conducted at the suggestion of the writer by Dr. D. C. Smith at Cervallis, Oregon, in 1935 which may have an important bearing on the proper time of harvesting hops.

Several vigorous vines of the Late Clusters variety were grown adjacent to each other in the experimental yard at Corvallis. Hops were picked from these vines at definite intervals beginning August 10 and ending October 4, a total of 8 samples being picked. The hops were picked on each date from all parts of the vines and made into one composite sample which represented the maturity of the hops on the particular date when picked. Each successive picking represented strobiles of gradually increasing maturity varying in length from 1/2 to 2 1/2 inches. Each sample was carefully dried without heat, compressed and wrapped. The several samples were immediately placed in cold storage. Later they were forwarded to Washington for analysis.

Physical and chemical analyses were made of the samples and the regults tabulated.

# Analyses of Hops Picked at Different Stages of Maturity - Corvallis, Orean 1935

	n an						1 1	1 RES THE							
Samples :	Color	Oder	Soeda	Picking	Impulin	Strobiles	: Moisture :	Total Sort	t 1 1	Alpha %	1	Beta K	t Germa t Hard t %	: Total : Resins : %	
156 Aug. 10	Greenish with many brown cones	Mild and unpleasant	Vory for, inmature	Clean.	Very searce	Vory mall, à inch.	8.76	8,08		0.46		7 <b>.01</b>	1.54	9.62	
157 Aug. 16	Bright green, some brown cones	Mild ani unpleasant	Fow, in-	Clean	Yellow, searce	Unbroken, small, 2 to 3/4 inch.	8.00	9 <b>,60</b>		0.60		9.00	1.15	10.75	
158 Aug. 24	Bright g <b>reen</b>	Mild, agree- able	Paw	C <b>loan</b>	Bright yellow fairly plontiful	Unbroken, 1 to 12 inch	7+40	12.96		2.55	:	10.41	1.80	14.76	
169 Aug. 51	Yellowish grown, some brown comes	Strong, ploasant	Many	Fairly clear	i Bright yellow fairly plontiful	Unbroken, medium 1 to 2 inch	7 <b>.24</b>	16.42		5.18	4	11.24	2.45	18.85	
160 Sept. 7	Pale grown, somes	Strong, pleasant	Many Many	Clean	Yollow, plantiful	Unbroken, large 2 to 23 inch	7*60	17.62		4.50		13.52	2.55	20.17	
161 Sept. 13	Variegated, green yellow brown	Strong, pleasant	Many	Many small stons	Yollow, plentiful	Broken, large	7.56	17.92		8.80	•	14.62	3.02	20+90	
162 Sept. 20	Yellowish green with few brown cones	Strong	Henry	Clean	Dark yellow, plontiful	Much broken Large	7,90	18.70		1.85		16.85	3.27	21.97	
163 Cot. 4	Brown	Strong di mgreenble	Many	Clean	Pale brown, Fairly plontiful	Much broken, large	8 <b>.18</b>	15.24		None		15.24	5.24	20.48	

NOTE: All percentages of resins calculated to dry basis

The samples represented immature, mature and over-ripe hops and varied in color from green to brown as they progressed in maturity.

The samples picked August 10 and 16 were decidedly immature. These possessed a mild and rather unpleasant odor. The strobiles were 1/2 to 3/4 inch in length and contained comparatively little lupulin. The sample picked August 24 was more agreeable in odor, with strobiles 1 to 1 1/2inches in length and contained noticeably more lupulin than the two earlier picked samples. Beginning with the pickings on August 51 and continuing through September 20 the hops were fully mature as indicated by their yellowish green color, strong characteristic odor, large size of strobiles (2 to 2 1/2 inches in length) and plantiful lupulin content. The sample picked October 4 was distinctly over-ripe. It was brown in color and possessed a strong disagreeable odor. The color of the lupulin in this sample was pale brown instead of lemon yellow.

The percentages of alpha, beta (soft resins) and gamma (hard resins) in the samples picked on the several dates as noted in the table, show that distinct changes in the percentages of these constituents occur as the hops develop. The two early picked samples (August 10-16) show the lowest percentage of alpha, beta resins and total soft resins. These samples may be considered as very immature and poor in quality because of their extremely low percentage of alpha resins. The alpha resins apparently do not form in hops to any great extent until the plants are mature. The four succeeding samples (August 24, 31, September 7 and 13) are shown to be distinctly superior as regards alpha, beta and total soft resins. Sample 7, picked September 20 contained the highest percentage of beta and total soft resins, although the alpha resincontent of this sample dropped considerably. This

sample while still of good quality may be considered as slightly over-ripe. The final sample picked October 4 was decidedly over-ripe, yet it contained a relatively high percentage of beta and total soft resins. Its alpha resins, however, had totally disappeared and therefore the sample could not be considered of good browing value.

The gamma or hard resins apparently build up gradually as the hops become mature and over-ripe reaching a high total of 5.24 per cent in the over-ripe sample picked October 4.

The results in general indicate a gradual up-building of soft resins as the hops mature, followed by a decline as they become over-ripe. The hard resins, which are practically of no value, continue to increase up to and beyond maturity of the hops.

Any information which will more definitely establish the proper picking time will be of value to the hop grower. Frequently growers begin picking hops before they are fully mature. Such early picked hops are poor in quality and their dry-out ratio is high, thus causing loss to the grower not only in quality but in weight. Early picking should therefore be discouraged. Careful physical examination of the hops on the vines for several days prior to the usual start of picking should reveal their condition as regards maximum lupulin content which determines their maturity.

In order to shock or confirm the results of the 1935 test which has been discussed it is desired to duplicate the experiment in 1936 on the same variety of hop and in the same locality (Corvallis, Oregon) by picking the hops on approximately the same dates with the same interval of time between pickings. It is suggested that at least two earlier pickings be made before

August 10, in order to obtain information on the development of resincus constituents in extremely early picked hops.

Frank Rabak Washington, D. C. July 1986



Figure 2.

A Row of Late Clusters in the Experimental Yard. Note the long arms and heavy crop of hops.

Photo taken August 17, 1936.



Pigure 3

A Row of Early Clusters in the Experimental Yard. Note the lack of arms and the poor set of cones. The poor condition of the vines is due to mildew.



Figure 4

A Row of Fuggles in the Experimental Yard. Mildew damage slight. Note the short arms and scattered cones.



Early Green, One of the Better Foreign Varieties. Note the large size and heavy set of comes.



A Bavarian Plant Obtained from an Oregon Yard. This type is showing up well as parent stock in crosses.



Figure 7

Plant 8 - 10. An Early Cluster Seedling. This plant gave a good yield in 1935, but was very badly damaged by downy mildew in 1936.



Pigure 8

Plant 83-12. A Late Cluster Seedling showing fairly good agronomic characteristics in 1936.



Plant 32-10. A California Cluster Seedling. Note the small pointed cones.



Figure 10

Plant 70-13. An Early Cluster Seedling. Note the large cones.



Figure 11

Plant 42-6. A Fuggles Seedling with long arms. The cones are long and pointed and badly scattered.



Figure 12

Flant 49-28. A Fuggles Seedling with a nice set of cones but having rather short arms.



Figure 13

Plant 52-13. An Abnormal Fuggles Seedling. Note the arms growing from the strige of the strobiles.

